Electronic Filing Cover Sheet

Note: Please print this page and use it as a cover sheet. Type the fax audit number (shown below) on the top and bottom of all pages of the document.

(((H08000225415 3)))



H080002254153ABC.

NOT hit the REFRESH/RELOAD button on your browser from this page. Doing so will generate another cover sheet.

vision of Corporations

count Name : POLEY & LARDNER OF TAMPA

Account Number : 071344001620 Phone' : (813)229-2300 Fax Number : (813)221-4210

MERGER OR SHARE EXCHANGE

United Insurance Holdings, L.C.

Certificate of Status	0
Certified Copy	1
Page Count	* 77
Estimated Charge	\$68.75

Electronic Filing Menu

Corporate Filing Monu

Help

G. MCLEOD

OCT -1 2008

EXAMINER

OF UNITED SUBSIDIARY CORP., a Florida corporation INTO

UNITED INSURANCE HOLDINGS, L.C., a Florida limited liability company

Under Chapters 607 and 608, Florida Statutes

Pursuant to the provisions of the Florida Business Corporation Act and the Florida Limited Liability Company Act, the undersigned hereby certifies by this Certificate of Merger as follows:

FIRST: The names of the corporation and the limited liability company which are parties to the merger are UNITED SUBSIDIARY CORP., a Florida corporation, and UNITED INSURANCE HOLDINGS, L.C., a Florida limited liability company. The surviving limited liability company is UNITED INSURANCE HOLDINGS, L.C., and it is to be governed by the laws of the State of Florida.

SECOND: The Amended and Restated Agreement and Plan of Merger, as amended, is annexed hereto as <u>Exhibit "A"</u> and incorporated herein by reference in its entirety and the Members' Agreement of UNITED INSURANCE HOLDINGS, L.C. that was an exhibit to the Amended and Restated Agreement and Plan of Merger, as amended, shall become the Members' Agreement of UNITED INSURANCE HOLDINGS, L.C. as a result of the merger.

THIRD: The Amended and Restated Agreement and Plan of Merger, as amended, was duly adopted by the unanimous vote of the sole shareholder of UNITED SUBSIDIARY CORP.

as of the 29th day of September, 2008, in accordance with the applicable provisions of the Florida Business Corporation Act.

FOURTH: The Amended and Restated Agreement and Plan of Merger was duly adopted by the vote of the members owning at least 66% of the issued and outstanding membership interests of UNITED INSURANCE HOLDINGS, L.C., as of the stated Agreement and Plan of Merger, as amended and in accordance with the provisions of the Florida Limited Liability Company Act.

FIFTH: The Merger shall become effective in accordance with, and upon the filing of this Certificate of Merger with the Florida Secretary of State in accordance with the Florida Limited Liability Company Act and the Florida Business Corporation Act.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the surviving limited liability company has caused this Certificate of Merger to be executed on its behalf by its duly authorized Manager this day of 2008.

UNITED INSURANCE HOLDING	\$, L.C.
a Florida limited liability company]
-672-	İ
By:	<u> </u>
Name: Donald 1 CROMIN	
Title: President + CEO	
UNITED SUBSIDIARY CORP. a Florida corporation	
By:	
Name:	
Title:	

Exhibit "A" - Amended and Restated Agreement and Plan of Merger, as amended

TAMP_1246600.3

surviving limited liability company has caused this s behalf by its duly authorized Manager this duly of
UNITED INSURANCE HOLDINGS, L.C. a Florida limited liability company By: Name: Title:
UNITED SUBSIDIARY CORP. a Florida corporation By: Gordon G. Freil Name: Creve G. PRAIT Title: PRESS PEUT

Exhibit "A" - Amended and Restated Agreement and Plan of Merger, as amended

EXHIBIT "A"

AMENDED AND RESTATED AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER, AS AMENDED

AMENDMENT TO AMENDED AND RESTATED AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER

THIS AMENDMENT (the "Amendment") to the Amended and Restated Agreement and Plan of Merger dated as of August 15, 2008 (the "Marger Agreement"), by and among FMG Acquisition Corp. ("Parent"), United Subsidiary Corp. ("Merger Sub") and United Insurance Holdings LC (the "Company"), is entered into by the parties hereto as of September 17, 2008.

RECITALS:

- A. Parent, Company and Merger Sub intend to effect the merger of Merger Sub with and into the Company (the "Merger"), with the Company continuing as the surviving entity in the Merger, as a result of which the entire issued and outstanding membership interest of the Company (the "Membership Interest") will automatically be exchanged into the right to receive the Merger Consideration (as defined herein), without interest, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement and in accordance with the Florida Business Corporation Act (the "FBCA") and the Florida Limited Liability Company Act (the "Florida Act"), each as amended.
- B. Parent, Company and Merger Sub entered into an Amended and Restated Agreement and Plan of Merger as of August 15, 2008.
- C. Parent, Company and Merger Sub desire to amend and modify the Merger Agreement, as set forth in this Amendment.
- D. The boards of directors of each of Parent, Merger Sub and the Company have determined it is advisable and in the best interests of each of Parent, Merger Sub and the Company, and their respective stockholders and members, that the Merger Agreement be amended and modified as set forth in this Amendment.
- NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises, the mutual promises contained herein and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto agree as follows:

All capitalized terms used and not defined herein shall have the meanings ascribed thereto in the Merger Agreement.

- 1. Section 6.1(g) of the Merger Agreement is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following:
- "(g) Private Placement, Exchange Offer and Tender Offer. The Notes shall have been issued for an aggregate purchase price of not less than \$17,000,000. The Private Placement and the Exchange Offer shall each have been consummated.
- 2. The parties hereto agree that all of the provisions of Article IX Miscellaneous are hereby incorporated by reference into this Amendment and shall fully apply to this Amendment as if such provisions were set forth herein.

[Remainder of Page Left Blank - Signature Page Follows]

(00085137 DOC 1)2

united insurance holdings lc
By: Chrom
Name: GREGORY C. BRANCH
Title: CHAREMAN
FMG ACQUISITION CORP.
Ву:
Name:
Title:
UNITED SUBSIDIARY CORP.
Ву:
Name:
Title:

ANNEXA

AMENDED AND RESTATED

AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER

BY AND AMONG

FMG ACQUISITION CORP.,

UNITED SUBSIDIARY CORP.

AND

UNITED INSURANCE HOLDINGS LC

Dated as of August 15, 2008

AMENDED AND RESTATED AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER

This Amended and Restated Agreement and Plan of Merger (this "Agreement") is made and entered into as of August 15, 2008 by and among United Insurance Holdings LC, a Plorida limited liability company (the "Campany"), FMG Acquisition Corp., a Delaware corporation ("Parent"), and United Subsidiary Corp., a Florida corporation and wholly owned subsidiary of Parent ("Merger Sub"). Parent, Merger Sub and the Company are sometimes referred to herein as a "Party" and collectively as the "Parties."

WITNESSETH:

- A. Paroni, Company, and Merger Sub intend to effect the merger of Merger Sub with and into the Company (the "Merger"), with the Company continuing as the surviving entity in the Merger, as a result of which the entire issued and outstanding membership interest of the Company (the "Membership Interest") will automatically be exchanged into the right to receive the Merger Consideration (as defined herein), without interest, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement and in accordance with the Florida Business Corporation Act (the "MECA") and the Florida Limited Liability Company Act (the "Florida Act"), each as amended.
- B. The individuals constituting the board of managers or directors of the Company (each a "Director" and collectively the "Board") and the members of the Board of Directors of each of Parent and Merger Sub have unanimously approved this Agreement and the Merger and each of them have determined that this Agreement, the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby are advisable and in the respective best interests of the Company, Parent and Merger Sub.
- C. The Board has resolved to recommend that its members adopt this Agreement, and the Board of Directors of Parenthas resolved to recommend that its stockholders adopt this Agreement,
- D. The Parties have previously entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger dated as of April 2, 2008 with respect to the Merger (the "Prior Agreement").
- E. As an inducement to the Parent and Company to agree to certain changes to the Prior Agreement, (a) Parent shall conduct a private placement (the "Private Placement") pursuant to which it shall enter into a Note Purchase Agreement with the parties thereto (the "Note Purchase Agreement") and issue promissory notes (the "Notes") having an aggregate face value of \$18,279,570 to various investors for: (1) cash consideration of \$10,000,000 (for Notes having a face value of \$10,752,688) and (2) the exchange of up to 869,565 shares of Common Stock currently held by certain stockholders of Parent (for Notes having a face value of \$7,526,882) (collectively, the "Exchange Offer"), (b) Parent has agreed to conduct a tender offer to buy up to 3,320,672 shares of Parent common stock, par value \$0.0001 per share (the "Common Stock") at a price of \$8.05 per share (the "Tender Offer"), (c) and FMG lovestors LLC ("FMG Investors") has agreed to surrounder for cancellation up to: (1) 213,000 shares of Common Stock owned by it (the "Affiliate Shares") and (2) warrants owned by FMG Investors in an amount equal to the number of Affiliate Shares surrendeted (the "Affiliate Warrants").

F. This Agreement amends and restates the Prior Agreement in its entirety.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises set forth above, which are incorporated in this Agreement as if fully set forth below, and the representations, warranties, covenants and agreements contained in this Agreement, and intending to be legally bound hereby, the Panise hereto agree that the Prior Agreement is amended and restated in its entirety as follows:

ARTICLE I

TERMS OF THE MERGER

1.1 The Merger.

Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of this Agreement and in accordance with the Florida Act and the FECA, at the Effective Time. Merger Sub shall be merged with and into the Company. Upon consummation of the Merger, the separate existence of Merger Sub shall decrepen cease, and the Company, as the surviving company in the Merger (the "Surviving Company"), shall continue its limited liability company existence under the laws of the State of Florida as a wholly owned subsidiary of Parent. It is not intended that the Merger shall be a tax free purchase and sale of the Membership interest for foderal, state and local Tax purposes.

1.2 The Closing: Effective Time: Effect.

(a) Unless this Agreement shall have been terminated and the transactions contemplated hereby shall have been abandoned pursuant to Section 7.1, and subject to the satisfaction or waiver of the conditions set forth in Article VI hereof, the closing of the Morget (the "Closing") shall take place by the exchange of original or facsimile or electronic copies of the respective Closing documents at 10:00 a.m. local time no later than the third Business Day after the date that all of the closing conditions set forth in Article VI have been satisfied or waived, unless another time date or place is agreed upon in writing by the Parties hereto. The date on which the Closing occurs is herein referred to as the "Closing Date."

(b) Subject to the terms and conditions bereof, concurrently with the Closing, the Parties shall file with the Secretary of State of the State of Florida (the "Secretary of State") articles of merger in accordance with the Florida Act and the FBCA (referred to collectively herein as the "Articles of Merger") executed in accordance with the relevant provisions of the Florida Act and the FBCA and shall make all other filings or recordings required under the Florida Act, the FBCA and the Owneral Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, as amended (the "DGCL"), in order to effect the Merger. The Merger shall become effective upon the filing of the Articles of Merger or at such other time as is agreed by the Parties here o and specified in the Articles of Merger. The time when the Merger shall become effective is herein referred to as the "Effective Time."

(c) From and after the Effective Time, except as otherwise expressly set forth herein, the Surviving Company shall possess all properties, rights, privileges, powers and franchises of the Company and Merger Sub, and all of the claims, obligations, liabilities, debts and duties of the Company and Merger Sub shall become the claims, obligations, liabilities, debts and duties of the Surviving Company.

1.3 Exchange of Securities.

At the Effective Time, by virtue of the Merger and without any action on the part of the Company, Merger Sub or the holders of they accurities of Merger Sub or the Company:

- (a) All of the Membership Interest issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time (other than Dissenting Membership Interest) shall automatically be converted into the right to receive an aggregate of:
- (i) Twenty Five Million Dollars (\$25,000,000) in cash (the "Cash Consideration") payable, without interest, to the holders of Membership Interest of the Company (individually, a "Member" and collectively, the "Members") in accordance with the allocation set forth in Exhibit A:
- (ii) In addition to Section 1.3(a)(i), Hight Million Seven Hundred Fifty Thousand (8.750,000) shares of Common Stock, issuable to the Members in accordance with the allocation set forth in Exhibit A (the "Stock Consideration");
- (iii) In addition to Sections 1.3(a)(i)-(ii), 1,093,750 newly issued common stock purchase warrants which shall be identical to the IPO Warrants in all respects and subject to the terms and conditions of a Warrant Agreement, dated as of October 4, 2007 between Parent and Continental Stock Transfer & Trust Company, the form of which is filed as an Exhibit 4.5 to Parent's registration statement on Form S-1 (SEC File No. 333-143466) (the "IPO Warrant Agreement"), issuable to the Members in accordance with the allocation set forth in Exhibit A (the "Warrant Consideration") (the Cash Consideration, Slock Consideration and Warrant Consideration, collectively, the "Initial Consideration");
- (iv) In addition to Sections 1.3(a)(i)-(iii) and subject to Section 1.4, up to Five Million Dollars (\$5,000 000) in cash (the "Additional Consideration") psyable, without interest, to the Members in accordance with the allocation set forth in Exhibit A;
- (v) in addition to Sections 1.3(a)(i)—(iv), a number of shares of Common Stock equal to the quotient obtained by dividing (A) by (B), in accordance with the allocation set forth in Exhibit A. For the purposes of this subsection, (A) is the product obtained by realizinglying (I) the percentage of Common Stock which will be owned by the Mombers in the aggregate immediately following the Closing, after giving effect to the Tender Offer and Exchange Offer and (2) the amount of the original issue discount (*OID*) of the Notes and (B) is \$8.00;

(vi) In addition to Sections 1.3(a)(i)—(v), a number of shares of Common Stock equal to the quotient obtained by dividing (A) by (B), in accordance with the allocation set forth in Exhibit A. For the purposes of this subsection, (A) is the product obtained by multiplying (I) the percentage of Common Stock which will be owned by the Members in the aggregate immediately following the Closing, after giving effect to the Tender Offer and Exchange Offer and (2) ten percent (10%) of the amount of cash required for the Tender Offer above the sum of \$11,232,884 (being the amount reserved for the convertion rights of the public stockholders) and the cash proceeds received from the sale of Notes and (B) is \$8.00;

(vii) In addition to Sections 1.3(a)(i)—(vi), a number of shares of Common Stock equal to the product abtained by multiplying (A) and (B) and dividing the resulting product by (C), in accordance with the allocation set forth in Exhibit A. For purposes of this subsection, (A) is the percentage of Common Stock which will be owned by the Members in the aggregate immediately following the Closing, on a fully diluted basis, after giving effect to the Tender Offer and Exchange Offer and (B) is the product obtained by multiplying \$0.05 and the sum of (1) the number of shares of Common Stock received by the Company in the Exchange Offer and (2) the number of shares of Common Stock purchased in the Tender Offer and (C) is \$8.00; and

(viii) In addition to Sections 1.3(a)(i)-(vii), a number of common stock purchase warrants identical to the IPO Warrants equal to the number of shares of Common Stock granted pursuant to Sections 1.3(a)(v), (vi) and (vii) in accordance with the allocation as determined immediately prior to the Effective Time.

(ix) The consideration set forth in Sections 1.3(a)(v), (vi), (vii) and (viii) is referred to herein as the "Additional Share and Warrant Consideration" and the Initial Consideration, Additional Consideration and Additional Share and Warrant Consideration are referred to collectively herein as the "Merger Consideration". FMG Investors hereby covenants and agrees to surrender a number of Affiliate Shares and a number of Affiliate Warrants for cancellation immediately prior to the Closing in an amount equal to the Additional Share and Warrant Consideration. The Additional Share and Warrant Consideration shall be subject to the terms and conditions of an escrew agreement (the "Escrew Agreement"), the form of which is filed as Exhibit 10.2 to Parent's registration statement on Form S-1 (SEC File No. 333-143466).

(b) Each issued and outstanding share of common stock, par value \$0.001 per share, of Merger Sub shall be exchanged into membership interests of the Surviving Company, and all such membership interests shall constitute the only outstanding membership interests of the Surviving Company following the Effective Time. From and after the Effective Time, any certificate representing the common stock of Merger Sub shall be deemed for all purposes to represent membership interests of the Surviving Company into which such shares of common stock of Merger Sub represented thereby were exchanged in secondance with the immediately preceding sentence.

(c) All Mombership Interests (except the Dissenting Membership Interest) shall, by virtue of the Merger and without any action on the part of the Members, be automatically caucelled and shall cease to exist, and each Member shall cease to have any rights with respect thereto, except the right to receive the Merger Consideration.

(d) It is expressly understood and agreed by the parties that the Merger Consideration shall be reduced on a pro rate but is with respect to those Membership interests that constitute Dissenting Membership interests. By way of example, in the event there are Dissenting Membership interests equal to 3% of all Membership interests, the Merger Consideration shall be reduced by 3%.

1.4 Additional Consideration. Parent shall pay to the Paying Agent (as defined below) as part of the Exchange Fund (as defined below) for distribution to the Members Two Dollars (\$2.00) in cash for each dollar exceeding the Net Income Target of the Surviving Company during either of the period of (i) July 1, 2008 through June 30, 2009 ("Period One"), and (ii) January 1, 2009 through December 31, 2009 ("Period Two"). In no event shall the Additional Consideration exceed \$5,000,000 in aggregate. For purposes of this Section 1.4, "Net Income Target" shall mean the Net Income of the Surviving Company equal to Twenty Five Million Pollars (\$25,000,000) and "Not Income" shall mean the sum of (a) the net income achieved by Surviving Company for the applicable period computed according to United States generally accorded accounting principles ("GAAP") applied in a manner consistent with the Company's past practices (but excluding (i) costs and expenses associated with this Agreement and the Merger and (ii) revenue associated with bonuses paid to the Company under any "take-out" transactions completed before January 1, 2008) plus (b) an amount equal to the after-tax amount incurred by Parent by adding (1) interest expense payable during such period on the Notes plus (2) the value of any original insue discourt recorded as an expense in connection with such Notes during such period. The Additional Consideration, if any, shall be payable to the Members within forty five (45) days after the end of Period One and/or Period Two, respectively, and shall be ellocated among the Members as set forth on Exhibit A For illustration purposes, in the event the Surviving Company achieves a Net Income of \$27,500.000 for Period One, the Additional Consideration shall chical \$5,000,000. For illustration purposes, in the event the Surviving Company does not achieve the Net Income Target for Period One and achieves a Net Income of \$27,500,000 for Period Two, the Additional Consideration shall equal \$5,000,000. For further illustration purposes, in the event the Surviving Company achieves a Net Income of \$25,500,000 for Period One and achieves a Net Income of \$26,000,000 for Period Two, the Additional Consideration shall equal \$1,000,000, of which \$1,000,000 will be paid for Period One and \$2,000,000 for Period Two. For further illustration purposes, in the event the Surviving Company that achieve the Net Income Target for Period One or Period Two, no Additional Consideration shall be payable to the Members.

1.5 Tender and Payment.

(a) Paying Agent: Deposit of Exchange Fund. Prior to the Effective Time, Parent and Company shall execute a Paying Agent Agreement designating Continental Stock Transfer & Trust Company as the paying agent for the Merger Consideration (the "Paying Agent") No later than the Effective Time, Parent shall deposit with the Paying Agent the Cash Consideration by wire transfer of immediately available funds and shall deliver to the Paying Agent certificates representing the Stock Consideration and Warrant Consideration and such portion of the Additional Shake and Warrant Consideration to which they are entitled, to be held for the benefit of the Members (other than holders of Dissenting Membership Interests). No later than (a) forty five (45) days after the end of Period One, and (b) as soon as practicable (but no later than five (5) days) after the filing of Parent's Form 10-K with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") for Period Two, Parent shall deposit with the Paying Agent Additional Consideration if any, by wire transfer of immediately available funds (collectively with the Initial Consideration and Share Consideration, the "Exchange Fund"). The Exchange Fund be held by the Paying Agent pursuant to the Paying Agent Agreement, the Paying Agent shall distribute the Exchange Fund to the holders of the Membership Interests pursuant to the allocation are forth in Exhibit A.

(b) Distribution Procedures. Promptly after the Effective Time, Parent and the Surviving Company shall cause the Paying Agent to mail to each Member of record, as of the Effective Time, a letter of transmittal in such form attached to the Paying Agent Agreement which shall set forth instructions for distributing the Merger Consideration in respect of the Membership Interests pursuant to Section 1.3(a) hereof. Upon delivery to the Paying Agent of the letter of transmittal (which such letter shall contain an agreement to be bound by the terms and conditions of the IPO Warran) Agreement and the Escrow Agreement with respect to the Warrant Consideration and the Additional Share and Warrant Consideration), properly confpleted and duly executed by each Member in accordance with the instructions thereto, and such other documents as may be reasonably required fursuant to such instructions, the holder of such Membership Interests shall be entitled to receive in exchange therefore its allocable share of the Merger Colsideration, to be mailed promptly following the Paying Agent's receipt of such letter of transmittal. No interest shall be paid or accrued for the Cash Confederation or any Additional Consideration payable hercunder. If payment of the Merger Consideration is to be made to a Person other than the Person in whose name the Membership Interest is registered, it shall be a condition of payment that the letter of transmittal be in proper form for such transfer and that the Person requesting such payment shall have paid all transfor and other Taxes required by reason of the issuance to a Person other than the registered holder of the Membership Interest or such Person shall have established to the satisfaction of the Surviving Company that such Tax either has been paid or is not applicable. Until receipt from a Member of a duly executed letter of transmittal as contemplated by this Section 1.5 (which such letter shall contain such (i) customary representations and warranties, including, but not timited to, such Merobers' right, title and interest in their Membership Interest, their acceptance of the terms and conditions of the proposed transaction; and acknowledgement by each Member that any and all rights, preferences, privileges and obligations owed by the Company to the Members, whether contained in the Member's Agreement or otherwise, shall cease and be of afo further force or effect and (ii) the lock-up provisions contained in Exhibit C, if applicable to such member), each Membership Interest shall be deemed ufall times after the Effective Time to represent only the right to receive its allocable share of the Merger Consideration as contemplated by Section 1.3(i) hereof, without interest thereon. The Paying Agent shall accept such letters of transmittal upon compliance with such reasonable terms and conditions of the Paying Agent may impose to effect an orderly exchange thereof in accordance with normal exchange practices.

- (c) Transfer Books: No further Ownership Rights in the Membership Interest. At the Effective Time, the transfer books of the Company shall be closed, and thereafter there shall be no further registration of transfers of Membership Interest on the records of the Company. From and after the Effective Time, the Membership Interest outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall dease to have any rights, except as otherwise provided for herein or by applicable Law.
- (d) Termination of Exchange Fund; No Liability. Any portion of the Exchange Fund (including any interest received with respect thereto) that remains undistributed to the Members following the one year anniversary of the end of Period Two shall be delivered to the Surviving Company upon demand, and any Members who have not theretofore complied with this Section 1.5 shall thereafter be entitled to look only to the Surviving Company (subject to abandoned property, excheat or other similar Laws) only as general creditors thereof with respect to the Merger Consideration, payable without any interest thereon. Notwithstanding the foregoing, none of Parent, Merger Sub, the Company, the Surviving Company or the Paring Agent shall be liable to any Person in respect of any cash held in the Exchange Fund delivered to a public official pursuant to any applicable abandoned property, escheat or similar Law. If any Merger Consideration shall not have been collected prior to one year (1) year after the end of Period Two for immediately prior to such earlier date on which any cash would otherwise escheat to or become the property of any Governmental Authority), any such each in respect of such unclaimed Merger Consideration shall, to the extent permitted by applicable Law, become the property of Parent, free and clear of all claims or interest of any Person previously entitled thereto.
- (f) Fractional Shares. No certificates or scrip representing fractional shares of Common Stock or book-entry credit of the same shall be issued upon the surrender of the Membership Interest for exchange and such fractional share interests will not entitle the owner thereof or vote or to have any rights of a stockholder of Parent. Norwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, each Member who exchanged Membership Interest pursuant to the Merger who would otherwise have been entitled to receive a fraction of a share of Common Stock shall receive, in the thereof, each without interest) in an amount equal to the product of (i) such fractional part of a share of Common Stock multiplied by (ii) the closing price for a share of Common Stock on the over the counter builtelin board, or such other public market on the date of the Effective Time or, if such date is not a Business Day, he Business Day immediately before the date on which the Effective Time occurs.

(g) Withholding Taxes. Parent and the Surviving Company shall be entitled to deduct and withhold, or cause the Paying Agent to deduct and withhold, from the Merger Consideration payable to a Member pursuant to the Merger any such amounts as are required under the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"), or any applicable provision of state, local or foreign Tax Law. To the extent that such amounts are so withhold by Parent or the Surviving Company, or caused to be withhold by the Paying Agent, such withhold amounts shall be treated for all purposes of this Agreement as having been paid to the Members in respect of which such deduction and withholding was made by Parent, the Surviving Company or the Paying Agent, as the case may be.

1.6 Dissenting Members.

Notwithstanding any provision of this Agreement to the contrary, to the extent that Members are entitled to appraisal rights under Chapter 608.4352 of the Florida Act, Memberahlp Interest issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time with respect to which the holder thereof has properly exercised and perfected the right to dissent from the Merger and to be paid fair value in accordance with the Florida Act and afto which, as of the Effective Time, the holder thereof has not failed to timely perfect or shall have not effectively withdrawn or lost dissenters' rights under the Florida Act (the "Dissenting Membership Interest"), shall not be exchanged into or represent a right to receive the Merger Consideration into which Membership Interest are exchangeable pursuant to Section 1.3(a) hereof, but the holder thereof shall be entitled only to such rights as are granted by the Florida Act. Notwithstanding the immediately preceding sentence, if any Member who demands appraisal rights with respect to his, her or its Membership Interest under the Florida Act effectively withdraws or loses (through failure to perfect or otherwise) his, her or its appraisal rights, then as of the Effective Time or the occurrence of such event, whichever later occurs, such Member's Membership Interest shall thereupon be deemed to have been exchanged as of the Effective Time into the right to receive the Merger Consideration as provided in Section 1.3(a) hereof, without interest thereon, and sych Membership Interest shall no longer be Dissenting Membership Interest. At the Effective Time, any holder of Dissenting Membership Interest shall chase to have any rights with respect thereto, except the rights provided under the Florida Act and as provided in this Section 1.6. The Company shall give Parent (i) prompt written notice of any notice of intent to demand fair value for any Membership Interest, withdrawals of such notices, and any other instruments served pursuant to the Florida Act and received by the Company, and (ii) the opportunity to direct all negotiations and proceedings with respect to demands for fair value of Membership Interest under the Ptorida Act. The Company shall not, except with the prior written consent of Parent, voluntarily niake any payment with respect to any demands for fair value of Membership Interest or offer to settle or settle any such demands.

1.7 Articles of Organization and Governing Documents.

At and after the Effective Time and by virtue of the Merger, and until the same have been duly amended, (i) the Articles of Organization of the Company (the "Articles"), as in effect immediately prior to the Effective Time, shall be the articles of organization of the Surviving Company and (ii) the Member Agreement, as amended, of the Company ("Member Agreement") shall be amended and restated in its entirety in substantially the form set forth in Exhibit B (the "Amended Member Agreement") and such Amended Member Agreement shall be the governing document of the Surviving Company.

1.8 Managers, Directors and Officers: Lock Un Agreements.

(a) At and after the Effective Time, the board of managers of the Surviving Company and the board of directors of Perent shall each consist of six (6) members and each comprised of three (3) members appointed by Parent (who initially will be Messrs. Gordon G. Prant, Larry G. Swets, Jr. and James R. Zuhlke) and three (3) members appointed by the Company (who initially will be Messrs. Gregory C. Branch, Alec L. Pointevint, II and Kent G. Whittemore). Mr. Branch shall initially serve as the Chairman of the Board of the Surviving Company and Parent and Mr. Pratt shall initially serve as Vice Chairman of the Board of the Surviving Company and Parent, in each case until their respective successors are duty elected or appointed and qualify. Each of the Parties hereto shall take all necessary action to effectuate the forgoing sentence. At the Effective Time, the board of managers of the Surviving Company and the board of directors of Parent each shall appoint and designate as officers of the Surviving Corporation and Parent respectively:

(i) Mr. Donald J. Cronin as President & Chief Executive Officer, (ii) Mr. Nicholas W. Griffin as Chief Financial Officer, and (iii) Mr. Netville Atwood Russell, II as Chief Underwriting Officer. If, at the Effective Time, a vacancy shall exist on the board of directors, board of managers or in my office of the Surviving Company or Parent, such vacancy may thereafter be filled in the manner provided by the Parent Organizational Documents, the Company's Articles, the Member Agreement or the Law.

(b) Certain officers and directors of Parent set forth below ("Parent Executives"), and certain entities set forth below ("Butty Equity Holders") shall enter into "lock-up" agreements substantially in the form set forth in Exhibit C (each an "Executive Lock Up Agreement" or "Entity Lock Up Agreement") pursuant to which such Parent Executives or Entity Equity Holders, as the case may be, shall agree, for a period of 40 days from the Effective Time, that such Parent Executives or Entity Equity Holders shall neither, on their own behalf of entities, family numbers or trusts affiliated with or controlled by them, offer, issue, grant any option on, sell or otherwise dispose of any Stock Consideration or Warrant Consideration issued to such Parent Executives and Entity Equity Holders, as the case may be, pursuant to Section 1.3(a) hereinabove, without the prior consent of Parent. Initially, the Parent Executives shall include Messrs. Branch, Pointevint, Whitteprore, Cronin, Griffin, Russell and Eugene Hearn and any other new officer or director of Parent. The Entity Equity Holders shall include Synovus Financial Corp. and Minova Enterprises Ltd.

1.9 Other Effects of the Mercer.

The Merger shall have all further effects as specified in the applicable provisions of the Florida Act,

1.10 Additional Actions.

If, at any time after the Effective Time, the Surviving Company shall consider or be advised that any deeds, bills of sale, assignments, assurances or any other actions or things are necessary or desirable to vest, perfect or confirm of record or otherwise in the Surviving Company its right, little or interest in, to or under any of the rights, proporties or assets of Merger Sub or the Company or otherwise carry out this Agreement, the officers and directors of the Surviving Company shall be authorized to execute and deliver, in the name and on behalf of Merger Sub or the Company, all such deeds, bills of sale, assignments and assurances and to take and do, in the name and on behalf of Merger Sub or the Company, all such other actions and things as may be necessary or desirable to vest, perfect or confirm any and all right, title and interest in, to and under such rights, properties or assets in the Surviving Company or otherwise to carry out this Agreement.

ARTICLE II

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE COMPANY

The following representations and warranties by the Company to Parent and Merger Sub are qualified by the Company disclosure schedule, which sets forth certain disclosures concerning the Company, its subsidiaries (each a "Company Subsidiary" and collectively, the "Company Subsidiaries") and its business (the "Company Disclosure Schedule"). The Company hereby represents and warrants to Parent and Merger Sub as follows:

2.1 Due Organization and Good Standing.

Each of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries is a corporation or limited liability company duty organized, validity existing and in good standing under the Laws of the jurisdiction of its organization and has all requisite corporate power and authority to own, lease and operate its properties and to carry on its business as now being conducted. Each of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries is duly qualified or licensed and in good standing to do business in each jurisdiction in which the obstactor of the property owned, leased or operated by it or the nature of the business conducted by it makes such qualification or licensing necessary, except where the failure to be so duly qualified or licensed and in good standing would not reasonably be expected to have a Company Material Adverse Effect. The Company has herstofore made available to Parent accurate and complete copies of the Company's Articles and Member Agreement and the certificate of incorporation, articles of organization, by-laws, operating agreements and the equivalent organizational documents of each of the Company Subsidiaries, each as currently in effect. None of the Company or any Company Subsidiary is in violation of any provision of the Articles, certificate of incorporation, Member Agreement, the by-laws or its equivalent organizational documents as the case may be.

For purposes of this Agreement, the term "Company Material Adverse Effect" shall mean any occurrence, state of facts, change, event, effect or circumstance that, individually or in the aggregate, has, or would reasonably be expected to have, a material adverse effect on the assets, liabilities, business, results of operations or financial condition of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries, other than any occurrence, state of facts, change, event, effect or circumstance to the extent resulting from (i) political instability, acts of terrorism or war, changes in national, international or world affairs, or other calamity or crisis, including without limitation as a result of changes in the international or domestic markets but only to the extent such events are deemed to have a direct impact on the existing operations of the Company and its future operating prospects, (ii) any change affecting the United States economy generally or the economy of any region in which such entity conducts business that is material to the business of such entity but only to be extent such events are deemed to have a direct impact on the existing operations of the Company and its future operating prospects, (iii) the announcement of the execution of this Agreement, or the pendoncy of the consummation of the Merger, (iv) any change in GAAP or interprelation thereof after the date hereof, or (v) the execution and performance of or compliance with this Agreement.

2.2 Capitalization.

- (a) Except for the Membership Interest held by the Members as set forth in Exhibit A, no Membership Interest are issued and outstanding. All of the outstanding Membership Interest are duly authorized, validly Issued, fully paid and non-assessable and not subject to any preemotive or similar rights. None of the outstanding securities of the Company has been issued in violation of any foreign, federal or state securities Laws. Except as set forth above, no Membership Interest, or other equity or voting interests in the Company, or options, warrants or other rights to sequire any such Membership Interest, variants or other rights to purchase Membership Interest or entered into any other agreements or commitments to issue any Membership Interest and has no split, combined or reclassified any Membership Interest.
- (b) The Company directly or indirectly owns all of the capital stock of, or other equity interests in, the Company Subsidiaries There are no (i) outstanding options, warrants, puts, calls, convertible securities, preemptive or similar rights, (ii) bonds, debentures, notes or other indibtedness having general voting rights or that are convertible or exchangeable into accurities having such rights, or (iii) subscriptions or other rights, agreements, arrangements, contracts or commitments of any character, relating to the issued or unissued Membership Interest of, or other equity interests in, the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries or obligating the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries to issue, transfer, deliver or sell or cause to be issued, transferred, delivered, sold or repurchased any options or Membership Interest of, or other equity interest in, the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries or securities convertible into or exchangeable for such shares or equity interests, or obligating the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries to grant, extend or enter into any such option, warrant, call, subscription or other right, agreement, arrangement or commitment for such equity interest. There are no outstanding obligations of the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries or to provide funds to make any investment (in the form of a loan, capital contribution or otherwise) in any other entity.

- (o) There are no stockholders or members agreements, voting trusts or other agreements or understandings to which the Company or any Company Subsidiary is a party with respect to the voting of the Membership Interest or the capital stock or equity interests of any Company Subsidiary.
- (d) No indebtedness of the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries contains any restriction upon (i) the preparament of any of such indebtedness, (ii) the incurrence of indebtedness by the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries, or (iii) the ability of the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries to grant any Encumbrance on its properties or assets. As used in this Agreement, "Indebtedness" means (A) all indebtedness for borrowed money or for the deferred purchase price of property or services (other than Expensex and current trade liabilities incurred in the ordinary course of business and payable in accordance with customary practices), (B) any other indebtedness that is evidenced by a note, bond, debenture, or edit agreement or similar instrument, (C) all obligations under thancing leases, (D) all obligations in respect of acceptances issued or created, (E) all liabilities secured by an Encumbrance on any property and (F) all guarance obligations.
- (o) Since January 1, 2005, the Company has not declared or paid any distribution or dividend in respect of the Monthership Interest and has not repurchased, redeemed or otherwise acquired any Membership Interest, and the Board has not authorized any of the foregoing.

2.3 Subsidiaries

(a) The Company has provided to Parent trus, complete and correct list of all Company Subsidiaries and their respective jurisdictions of organization. Each Company Subsidiary is wholly owned, directly or indirectly, by the Company. All of the capital stock and other equity interests of the Company Subsidiaries are owned, directly or indirectly, by the Company free and clear of any Encumbrance with respect thereto. All of the outstanding shares of capital stock or other equity interests in each of the Company Subsidiaries are duly authorized, validly instead, fully paid and non-assessable and were issued free of preemptive rights and in compliance with applicable Laws. No capital stock or other equity interests of any of the Company Subsidiaries are or may become required to be issued or purchased by reason of any options, warrants, rights to subscribe to, puts, calls of commitments of any character whatsoever relating to, or securities or rights convertible into or exchangeable for, shares of any capital stock of, or other equity interests in, any Company Subsidiary, and there are no contracts, commitments, understandings or arrangements by which any Company Subsidiary is bound to issue additional shares of in capital stock or other equity interests, or options, warrants or rights to purchase or acquire any additional shares of as capital stock or other equity interests, or options, warrants or interests. Neither the Company or any Company Subsidiary owns any shares of capital stock or other equity or voting interests in (moluding any securities exercisable or exchangeable for or convertible into capital stock or other equity or voting interests in) any other Person other than publicly traded securities constituting less than five percent of the outstarding equity of the issuing entity, other than capital stock or other equity interest of the Company Subsidiary.

(b) Section 2.3(b) of the Company Disclosure Schodule lists the jurisdiction of domicile of each Company Subsidiary conducting insurance operations and all jurisdictions in which each such Company Subsidiary is licensed to write insurance business. Neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary is or has been since January 1, 2005 "commercially domiciled" in any jurisdiction other than its jurisdiction of organization or is or since January 1, 2005 otherwise has been treated as domiciled in a jurisdiction other than its jurisdiction of organization. Each of the Company Subsidiaries conducting insurance operations is (i) duly licensed or authorized as an insurance company in each other jurisdiction where it is required to be so licensed or authorized and (iii) duly authorized in its jurisdiction of incorporation and each other applicable jurisdiction to write each line of business reported as being written in the Company Subsidiaries conducting insurance operations are in full force and offset and there is no proceeding or, to the knowledge of the Company, investigation to which the Company or any Company Subsidiary is subject before a Governmental Authority that is pending or, to the knowledge of the Company, threatened that would reasonably be expected to lead to the revocation, amendment, failure to renew, limitation, suspension or retriction of any such Company Permits.

2.4 Authorization: Binding Agreement

The Company has all requisite corporate power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby. The execution and delivery of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, including the Marger, (i) have been duly and validly authorized by the Board of the Company, and (ii) no other corporate proceedings on the part of the Company are necessary to authorize the execution and delivery of this Agreement or to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby, other than receipt of the Required Company Vote. The affirmative vote of the Members of the Company holding at least 66 2/3% of the issued and outstanding Membership Interest (the "Required Company Vote") is necessary to approve and adopt this Agreement and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby (including the Merger). This Agreement has been duly and validly executed and delivered by the Company and constitutes the legal, valid and binding obligation of the Company, enforceable against the Company in accordance with its terms, except to the extent that enforceability thereof may be limited by applicable bankruptey, insolvency, reorganization and moratorium laws and other laws of general application affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally, and the fact that equitable remedies or relief (including, but not limited to, the remedy of specific performance) are subject to the discretion of the court from which such relief may be sought (collectively, the "Enforceability Exceptions").

2.5 Governmental Approvals.

No consent, approval, weiver, sutherization or permit of, or notice to or declaration or filing with (each, a "Consent"), any nation or government, any state or other political subdivision thereof, any antity, authority or body exercising executive, legislative, judicial, regulatory or administration or of or pertaining to government, including any governmental or regulatory sutherity, agency, department, board, commission, administration or instrumentality, any court, tribunal or arbitrator or any solf-regulatory organization, other than the Florida Office of Insurance Regulation (each, a "Governmental Authority"), on the part of the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries is required to be obtained or made in connection with the execution, delivery or performance by the Company of this Agreement or the consummation by the Company of the transactions contemplated hereby (including the Merger), other than (i) the filing of the Articles of Merger with the Secretary of State in accordance with the Florida Act, (ii) such filings as may be required in any jurisdiction where the Company or any Company Subsidiary is qualified or authorized to do business as a foreign corporation in order to maintain such qualification or authorization, and (iii) pursuant to the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976, as arrended, and any other Laws that are designed to prohibit, restrict or regulate actions having the purpose or effect of monopolization or restraint of trade ("Antirust Laws").

2.6 No Violations.

The execution and delivery by the Company of this Agreement, the consummation by the Company of the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby, and compliance by the Company with any of the provisions hereof, will not (i) conflict with or violate any provision of the Articles, Member Agreement, certificate of incorporation, operating agreement, by-laws or equivalent organizational documents of the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries, (ii) require any Consent under or result in a material violation or breach of, or constitute (with or without due notice or lapse of time or both) a material default (or give rise to any right of termination, cancellation, amendment or association) under, any Company Material Contract to which the Company or any of the Company Subzidiaries is a party or by which the Company's or any of the Company Subzidiaries' asses are bound, (iii) result (immediately or with the passage of time or otherwise) in the creation or imposition of any liens, claims, mortgages, pledges, shourly interests, equities, options, assignments, hypothecations, preferences, priorities, deposit arrangements, easements, proxices, voting trusts or charges of any kind or restrictions (whether on voting, sale, transfer, disposition or otherwise) or other encumbrances or restrictions of any nature whatsoever, whether imposed by agreement, Law or equity, or any conditional sale contract, little retention contract or other contract to give or refrain from giving any of the foregoing (the "Encumbrances") upon any of the properties, rights or assets of the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries causing a Company Material Adverse Effect, or (iv) subject to obtaining the Consents from Governmental Authorities referred to in Section 2.5 hereof, conflict with, contravent or violate in any material respect any foreign, federal, state of local Order, statute, law, rule, regulation, ordinance, writ, injunction, arbitration award, dispenses, judgment, decree, principle of common law, constitution, tresty of any interpretation thereof enacted, promulgated, issued, enforced or entered by any Governmental Authority (each, a "Law" and collectively, the "Laws") to which the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries or any of their respective assets or properties le subject.

2.7 Company Financial Statements.

(a) As used herein, the term "Company Financials" means the Company's audited consolidated financial statements (including, in each case, any related notes thereto), consisting of the Company's balance sheets, statements of income and statements of cash flow, as of December 31, 2005, December 31, 2006 and December 31, 2007 and the unaudited consolidated financial statements as of June 30, 2008 and any subsequent quarter. The Company has made or will make available to Parent true and complete copies of the Company Financials. The Company Financials (i) in all material respects accurately reflects or will reflect the Company's books and records as of the times and for the periods referred to therein, (ii) were prepared in accordance with GAAP applied on a consistent basis throughout the periods involved (except for the absence of footnotes and year-end audit adjustments in the case of unaudited Company Financials). (iii) fairly present in all material respects the consolidated financial position of the Company as of the respective dates thereof and the consolidated results of the Company's operations and cash flows for the periods indicated and (iv) to the extent required for inclusion in the Proxy Statement, comply in all material respects with the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), Regulation S-X and the published general rules and regulations of the SEC.

(b) The Company has disclosed to Parent and the Company's outside auditors and the Board (i) all significant deficiencies or material weaknesses in the design or operation of the Company's internal controls over financial reporting that are reasonably likely to adversely affect the Company's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information and (ii) any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the Company's internal controls over financial reporting.

(c) None of the Company, any Company Subsidiary, or any manager, director, officer, or to the Company's knowledge, any auditor or accountant of the Company or any Company Subsidiary or any employee of the Company or any Company Subsidiary has received any complaint, allegation, assertion or claim, whether or not in writing, regarding the accounting or auditing practices, procedures, methodologies of methods of the Company or any Company Subsidiary or their respective internal accounting controls, including any complaint, allegation, assertion or claim that the Company or any Company Subsidiary has engaged in questionable accounting or auditing practices. No attorney representing the Company or any Company Subsidiary, whether or not employed by the Company or any Company Subsidiary, has reported evidence of any violation of consumer protection, insurance (including regulations and Orders promulgated by the Florida Office of Insurance Regulation) or securities Laws, breach of fiduciary duty or similar violation by the Company or any of its officers, Directors, employees or agents to the Hoard or any committee thereof or to any Director or executive officer of the Company.

(d) As used herein, the term "Company SAP Statements" means the statutory statements of the Company and each of the Company Subsidiaries as filed with the Florida Office of insurance Regulation for the yours ended December 31, 2005, December 31, 2006 and December 31, 2007 and any such quarterly statutory statements filed subsequent to the date hereof. The Company has made available to Parent true and complete copies of the Company SAP Statements filed as of the date of this Agreement with respect to the Company and with respect to the Company Subsidiaries required to file such Company SAP Statements. The Company and each of the Company Subsidiaries has filed or submitted, or will file or submit, all Company SAP Statements required to be filed with or submitted to the Florids Office of Insurance Regulation on forms prescribed or permitted by the Florids Office of Insurance Regulation. The Company SAP Statements were, and any Company SAP Statements filed after the date hereof will be, prepared in all material respects in conformity with statutory accounting principles ("SAP") consistently applied for the periods covered thereby, and the Company AP Statements present, and any Company SAP Statements filed after the date hereof will present, in all material respects the statutory financial position of the Company and such Company Subsidiuries as of the respective dates thereof and the results of operations of the Company and such Company Subsidiaries for the respective periods then ended. The Company SAP Statements complied, and the Company SAP Statements filed after the date hereof will comply, in all material respects with all applicable Laws when filed, and no deficiency has been asserted with respect to any Company SAP Statements filed prior to the date hereof by the Plorida Office of Insurance Regulation or any other Governmental Authority. The annual statutory balance sheets and infome statements included in the Company SAP Statements as of the date hereof have been, where required by applicable Law, audited by Thomas, Howell of Ferguson, P.A. and the Company has made available to Parent true and complete copies of all audit opinions related thereto. Except as indicated therein, all assets that are reflected as admitted assets on the Company SAP Statements comply in all material respects with all applicable Laws. The Company and Company Subsidiaries use only prescribed (and no permitted) practices in the proparation of the Company SAP Statements.

(e) The policy reserves and other actuarial amounts carried on the Company SAP Statements of the Company and each Company Subsidiary, as of the respective dates of such Company SAP Statements, (i) were in compliance in all material respects with the requirements for reserves established by the Florida Office of Insurance Regulation, (ii) have been computed in all material respects in accordance with the requirements for reserves established by the Florida Office of Insurance Regulation, (iii) were determined in all material respects in accordance with generally accepted actuarial principles in effect at such time, consistently applied and prepared in accordance with applicable SAP, (iv) were computed on the basis of methodologies consistent in all material respects with those used in computing the corresponding reserves in prior fiscal years, except as otherwise noted in the Company SAP Statements, (v) have been computed on the basis of assumptions consistent with those used to compute the corresponding items in such financial statements, (vi) were fairly stated in all material respects in accordance with sound actuarial principles, and (vii) include provisions for all actuarial reserves and related items which ought to be astablished in accordance with applicable Laws and in accordance, in all material respects, with trudent insurance practices generally followed in the insurance industry. To the knowledge of the Company, there are no facts or circumstances that pould reasonably necessitate any material change in such reserves above those reflected in the Company SAP Statements (other than increases or decreases consistent with past experience, computed in a manner consistent with past experience, computed in a manner consistent with past experience, computed in a manner consistent with past practice, and resulting from the ordinary course of business).

(f) Except for assessments of state mandated funds and associations, no claim or assessment is pending or, to the knowledge of the Company, threatened against any Company Subsidiary.

2.8 Absence of Certain Changes.

- (a) Except as consented to in writing by Parent (and excluding the Merger), since December 31, 2007, the Company and the Company Subsidiaries have conducted their respective businesses in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice and there has not occurred any action that would constitute a breach of Section 4.1 if such action were to occur or be taken after the date of this Agreement.
- (b) Since December 31, 2007, there has not been any fact, change, effect, occurrence, event, development or state of circumstances that has had or would reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect.

2.9 Absence of Undisclosed Linbilities.

Except as and to the extent reflected or reserved against in the Company Financials, neither the Company nor any of the Company Subsidiates has incurred any liabilities or obligations of the type required to be reflected on a balance sheet in accordance with GAAP that is not adequately reflected or reserved on or provided for in the Company Financials, other than liabilities of the type required to be reflected on a balance sheet in accordance with GAAP that have been incurred since June 30, 2008 in the ordinary course of business.

2.10 Compliance with Laws.

Neither the Company nor any of the Company Subsidiaries is in conflict with, or in default or violation of, nor since January 1, 2005 has it received any notice of any conflict with, or default or violation of. (A) any applicable Law by which it or any property or asset of the Company or any Company Subsidiary is bound or affected, or (B) any Company Material Contract to which the Company or any Company Subsidiary is a pady or by which the Company or any Company Subaldiary or any property, asset or right of the Company or any Company Subsidiary is bound or affected, except, in each case, for any such conflicts, defaults or violations that would not reasonably be expected to be material to the Companyfor any of its Subsidiaries. Notwithstanding the generality of the foregoing, (a) the Company and each Company Subsidiary and, to the knowledge of the company, their respective agents, have marketed, sold and issued insurance products in compliance in all material respects with all Laws applicable to the business of the Company and such Company Subsidiary and in the respective jurisdictions in which such products have been sold, (y) since January 1, 200\$, the Company and each Company Subsidiary have given or made all required notices, submissions, reports or other filings under applicable Law, including insurance holding company statutes, and (2) all contracts, agreements, arrangements and transactions in effect between the Company, any Company Subsidiary and any affiliate are in compliance in all material respects with the requirements of all applicable insurance holding company statutes. There is up pending or, to the knowledge of the Company, threatened proceeding or investigation to which the Company or a Company Subsidiary is subject before any Governmental Authority regarding whether the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries has violated in any material respect (and none of the Company or any Company Subsidiary has received notice since January 1, 2005 of any material violation of or noncompliance with any Law applicable to the Company or any Company Subsidiary, or directing the Company or any Company Subsidiary to take any remedial action with respect to such applicable Law or otherwise, and no material deficiencies of the Company or any Company Subsidiary have been asserted to the Company or any Company Sabsidiary by any Governmental Authority with respect to possible violations of) any applicable Laws. Since January 1, 2005, the Company and the Company Subsidiaries have filed all material reports, statements, documents, registrations, filings or submissions required to be filed with any insurance regulajory authority or Governmental Authority, and all such reports, registrations, filings and submissions are in compliance (and compiled at the relevant time, with applicable Law and no material deficiencies have been asserted by any such Governmental Authority since January 1, 2005 with respect to any regions, statements, documents, registrations, filings or submissions required to be filed with respect to the Company or the Company Subsidiaries with any Governmental Authority that have not been remedied. Since January 1, 2005, the businesses of the Company and each Company Subsidiary are and have been conducted in compliance in all material respects with any applicable Laws.

2.11 Regulatory Agreements: Permits.

(a) There are no (1) written agreements, consent agreements, memorands of understanding, commitment letters cease and desist orders, or similar undertakings to which the Company or any Company Subsidiary is a party, on the one hand, and any Governmental Authority is a party or addresses, on the other hand. (2) Orders or directives of or supervisory letters from a Governmental Authority specifically with respect to the Company or any Company Subsidiary, or (3) resolutions or policies or procedures adopted by the Company or a Company Subsidiary at the request of a Governmental Authority, that (A) limit in any material respect the ability of the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries to issue insurance policies. (B) in any manner impose any requirements on the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries in respect of risk-based capital requirements that materially add to or otherwise materially modify in any respect the risk-based capital requirements imposed under applicable Laws, (C) require the Company or any of its affiliates to make capital contributions, purchase surplus notes or make leans to a Company Subsidiary, or (D) in any manner relate to the ability of the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries in any respect.

(b) The Company and the Company Subsidiaries hold all permits, licenses, franchisos, grants, authorizations, conacets, exceptions, variances, exemptions, orders and other governmental authorizations, certificates, consents and approvals necessary to lawfully conduct their businesses as presently conducted and contemplated to be conducted, and to own, lease and operate their assets and properties (collectively, the "Company Permits"), all of which are in full force and effect, and no suspension or cancellation of any of the Company Permits is pending or, to the knowledge of the Company, threatened, except where the failure of any Company Permits to have been in full force and effect, or the suspension or cancellation of any of the Company Permits, would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect. Section 2.11(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule sets forth each Company Permit. The Company and the Company Subsidiaries are not in violation in any material respect of the terms of any Company Permit.

(c) No investigation, review of market conduct examination by any Governmental Authority with respect to the Company or any Company Subsidiary is pending or, to the knowledge of the Company, threatened, nor does the Company have knowledge of any Governmental Authority's intention to conduct any such investigation or review.

2.12 Litigation.

There is no private, regulatory or governmental inquiry, action, suit, proceeding, litigation, claim, arbitration or investigation (esch, an "Action") pending before any arbitrator, agency, court or tribunal, foreign or domestic, or, to the knowledge of the Company, threatened against the Company, any of the Company Subsidiaries or any of their respective properties, rights or assets or any of their respective managers, officers or directors (in their capacities as such) that would reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect. There is no occree, directive, order, writ, judgment, stipulation, determination, decision, award, injunction, temporary restraining order, coase and desist order or other order by, or any capital plan, supervisely agreement or memorandum of understanding with any Governmental Authority (each, an "Order") binding against the Company, any of the Company Subsidiaries or any of their respective managers, officers or directors (in their capacities as such) that would prohibit, prevent, enjoin, restrict or materially after or delay any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement (including the Merger), or that would reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect. The Company and the Company Subsidiaries are in material compliance with all Orders. There is no material Action that the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries has pending against other parties.

2.13 Restrictions on Business Activities.

There is no agreement or Order binding upon the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries that has or could reasonably be expected to have the effect of prohibiting, preventing, restricting or impairing in any respect any business practice of the Company or any of the Company subsidiaries as their businesses are currently conducted, any acquisition of property by the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries, the conduct of fusiness by the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries as currently conducted, or restricting in any material respect the ability of the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries from engaging in business as currently conducted or from competing with other parties.

2.14 Material Contracts.

- (a) Section 2.14 of the Company Disolosure Schedule sets forth a list of, and the Company has made available to Parcht, true, correct and complete copies of, each written contract, agreement, commitment, arrangement, lease, license, permit or plan and each other instrument to which the Company or any Company Subsidiary is a party or by which the Company or any Company Subsidiary is bound as of the date hereof (each, a "Company Material Contract") that:
 - (i) is described in the Company SAP Statements and the Company Financials for the year ended December \$1, 2007;
- (ii) contains covenants that materially limit the ability of the Company or any Company Subsidiary (or which, following the consummation of the Merger, could materially restrict the ability of the Surviving Company or any of its affiliates) (A) to compete in any like of business or with any Person or in any geographic area or to sell, supply, price, devotop or distribute any service, product or asset, including any non-competition covenants, exclusivity restrictions, rights of first relusal or most-favored pricing clauses or (B) to purchase or acquire an interest in any other entity, except, in each case, for any such contract that may be canceled without any penalty or other liability to the Company or any Company Subsidiary upon notice of 60 days or loss;
- (lit) involves any joint venture, partnership, limited liability or other similar agreement or arrangement relating to the formation, creation, operation, management or control of any partnership or joint venture that is material to the business of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries, taken as a whole;
- (iv) involves any exchange traded, over-the-pounter or other swap, cap, floor, collar, futures contract, forward contract, option or other derivative financial instrument or contract, based on any commodity, security, instrument, asset, rate or index of any kind or nature whatsoever, whether tangible or intangible, including currencies, interest rates, foreign currency and indices;

- (v) relates to indebtedness (whether incurred, assumed, guaranteed or secured by any asset) having an outstaiding principal amount in excess of \$50,000;
- (vi) was entered into after January 1, 2005 or has not yet been consummated, and involves the acquisition or disposition, directly or indirectly (by merger or otherwise), of assets or capital stock or other equity interests of another Person;
- (vii) by its terms calls for aggregate payments by the Company or the Company Subsidiaries under such contract of more than \$50,000 per year;
- (viii) with respect to any material acquisition, pursuant to which the Company or any Company Subsidiary has (A) any continuing indemnification obligations or (B) any "care-out" or other contingent payment obligations;
- (ix) involves any managers, directors or executive officers of the Company or any Company Subsidiary that cannot be cancelled by the Company (or the applicable Company Subsidiary) within 60 days' notice without Hability, penalty or premium;
 - (x) obligates the Company or any Company Subsidiary to provide indemnification or a guarantee in excess of \$50,000;
- (xi) obligates the Company or any Company Subsidiary to make any capital commitment or expenditure (including pursuant to any joint venture);
- (xii) relates to the development, ownership, licensing or use of any Intellectual Property material to the business of the Company or any of its subsidiaries, other than "shrink wrap," solick wrap," and "off the shelf" software agreements and other agreements for software commercially available on reasonable terms to the public generally with license, maintenance, support and other fees of less than \$50,000 per year (collectively, "Off-the-Shelf Software Agreements"); or
 - (xiii) provides for any confidentiality or standatill arrangements.
- (b) With respect to each Company Material Contract: (i) the Company Muterial Contract is legal, valid, binding and enforceable in all material respects against the Company or the Company Subsidiary party thereto and, to the Company's knowledge, the other party thereto, and in full force and effect; (ii) except as act forth in Section 2.14 of the Disclosure Schedule, the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the Agreement will not affect the terms, validity or enforceability of the Company Material Contract against the Surviving Company or such Company Subsidiary and, to the Company's knowledge, the other party thereto; (iii) neither the Company nor any of the Company Subsidiaries is in breach or default in any material respect, and no event has occurred that with the passage of time or giving of notice or both would constitute such a breach or default by the Company of the Company Subsidiaries, or permit termination or acceleration by the other party, under the Company Material Contract; and (iii) to the Company knowledge, no other party to the Company Material Contract is in breach or default in any material respect, and no event has occurred that with the passage of time or giving of notice or both would constitute such a breach or default by such other party, or permit termination or acceleration by the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries, under such Company Material Contract.

2.15 Intellectual Property

(a) Section 2.15(a) of the Company Disclosure Schodule contains a list of (A) all registered Intellectual Property, Intellectual Property that is the subject of a pending application for registration, and material unregistered Intellectual Property, in each case that is, owned by the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries and (B) all material Intellectual Property, other than Off-the-Shelf Software Agreements, licensed, used or held for use by the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries in the conduct of its business ("Livensed Intellectual Property"). Except where failure to bwn, license or otherwise passess such rights has not had and would not reasonably be expected to result in a Coronany Material Adverse Liffect, each of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries has (i) all right, title and interest in and to all Company Intellectual Property owned by it, (the "Company Intellectual Property") free and clear of all Bucumbrances, other than Permitted Encumbrances and (ii) all necessary proprietary rights in and to all of its Licenfed Intellectual Property, free and clear of all Encumbrances, other than Permitted Encumbrances. Neither the Company of the Company Subsidiaries has received any notice alleging that it has infringed, diluted or misappropriated, or, by conducting its business as proposed, would infringe, diluted or misappropriate, the Intellectual Property rights of any Person, and to the knowledge of the Company there is no valid basis for any such allegation. Neither the execution and delivery of this Agreement nor the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby will impair or materially after the Company's of any Company Subsidiary's rights to any Company Intellectual Property or Licensed Intellectual Property. To the knowledge of the Company, there is to unauthorized use, infringement or misappropriation of the Company Intellectual Property or Licensed Intellectual Property by any third party. All of the fights within the Company Intellectual Property and Licensed Intellectual Property are valid, enforceable and subsisting, and there is no Action that is pending or, to the Company's knowledge, threstened that challenges the rights of the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries in respect of any Company Intellectual Property or Licensed Intellectual Property or the validity, enforceability or effectiveness thereof. The Company Intellectual Property and the Licensed Intellectual Property constitute all material intellectual Property used in or necessary for the operation by the Company and the Company Subsidiaries of their respective businesses as currently conducted. Nother the Company nor any of the Company Subsidieries is in breach or default in any material respect (or would with the giving of notice or lapse of time or both be in such breach or default) under any license to use any of the Licensed Intellectual Property.

(b) For purposes of this Agreement, "Intellectual Property" means (A) United States, international and foreign patents and patent applications, including divisionals, continuations, continuations—in-part, reissues, reexaminations and extensions thereof and counterparts claiming priority therefrom; utility models; invention disclosures; and statutory invention registrations and certificates; (B) United States and foreign registered, pending and unregistered trademarks, service marks, trade dress, logue, trade names, corporate names and other source identifiers, dumain names, Internet sites and web pages; and registrations and applications for registration for any of the foregoing, together with all of the goodwill associated therewith; (C) United States and foreign registered and unregistered copyrights, and registrations and applications for registration thereof; rights of publicity; and copyrightable works; (D) all inventions and design rights (whether patentable or unpatentable) and all categories of trade secrets as defined in the Uniform Trade Sacrets Act, including business, technical and financial information; and (E) confidential and proprietary information, including know—how.

2.16 Employee Benefit Plans.

(a) Section 2.16(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule lists, with respect to the Company and the Company Subsidiaries and any trade or business (whether or not incorporated) that is treated as a single employer with the Company and the Company Subsidiaries within the meaning of Section 414(b), (c), (m) or (o) of the Code (an "ERISA Affiliate"), (i) all employee benefit plans (as defined in Section 3(3) of the Employee Retirement Income Socurity Act of 1974, as amended ("ERISA")), (ii) loans to managers, officers and directors other than advances for expense combursements incurred in the ordinary course of business and any securities option, securities stock purchase, phantom securities, securities appreciation right, equity-related, supplemental retirement, severance, substitual, medical, dental, vision care, disability, employee relocation, cafeteria benefit (Code Section 125) or dependent care (Code Section 129), life insurance or accident insurance plans, programs, agreements or arrangements, (iii) all bonus, pension, retirement, profit sharing, savings, deferred compensation or incentive plans, programs, policies, agreements or arrangements, (iv) other flange, perquisite, or employee benefit plans, programs, policies, agreements or arrangements, written or otherwise, as to which unsatisfied liabilities or obligations (contingent or otherwise) remain for the benefit of, or relating to, any present or former employee, consultant, manager or director, or which could reasonably be expected to have any liabilities or obligations (together, the "Benefit Plans").

(b) Any Company Benefit Plan intended to be qualified under Section 401(a) of the Code has either obtained from the Internal Revenue Service ("IBS") a current favorable determination letter as to its qualified status under the Code, including all amendments to the Code effected by the Tax Roform Act of 1986, or has applied to the IRS for such a determination letter prior to the expiration of the requisite period under applicable Treasury Regulations or IRS pronouncements in which to apply for such determination letter and to make any amendments necessary to obtain a favorable determination or has been established under a standardized prototype plan for which an IRS opinion letter has been obtained by the plan sponsor and is valid as to the adopting employer.

- (c) There has been no "prohibited transaction," as such term is defined in Section 406 of ERIBA and Section 4975 of the Code, by the Company or, to the knowledge of the Company, by any trusts created thereunder, any trustee or administrator thereof or any other Person, with respect to any Company Benefit Plan. Each Company Benefit Plan has been administred in accordance with its terms and in material compliance with the requirements prescribed by any and all applicable Laws (including ERISA and the Code), and the Company and each ERISA Affiliate have performed in all material respects all obligations required to be performed by them under, are not in any respect in default under or violation of, and have no knowledge of any default or violation by any other party to, any of the Company Benefit Plans. All contributions and premiums required to be made by the Company or any ERISA Affiliate to any Company Benefit Plan have been made on or before their due dates, including any legally permitted extensions. No Action has been brought, or to the knowledge of the Company is threatened, against or with respect to any such Company Benefit Plan, including any judit or inquiry by the IRS. United States Department of Labor (the "DOL") or other Governmental Authority (other than as would not result in a Company Material Adverse Effect). To the knowledge of the Company, each Company Benefit Plan that is a "nonqualified deferred compensation plan" within the meaning of Section 409A of the Code and any awards thereunder, in each case that is subject to Section 409A of the Code, has been operated in good fath compliance, in all material respects, with Section 409A of the Code since January 1, 2005.
- (d) Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement will not, either altere or in combination with any other event or events, (i) entitle any current or former employee, manager, director or consultant of the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries to any payment (whether of severance pay, unemployment compensation, golden parachute, bonus or otherwise), (ii) accelerate, forgive indebtedness, vest, distribute, or increase benefits or obligation to final benefits with respect to any employee or director of the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries, or (iii) accelerate the time of payment or vesting of Company Options, or increase the smount of compensation due any such employee, director or consultant.
- (e) No amounts payable under any of the Company Benefit Plans or any other contract, agreement or arrangement with respect to which the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries may have any liability will not be deductible for federal income Tax purposes by virtue of Section 162(m) or Section 280G of the Code. None of the Company Benefit Plans contains any provision requiring a gross—up pursuant to Section 280G or 409A of the Code or similar Tax provisions.
- (f) No Company Benefit Plan maintained by the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries provides benefits, including death or medical benefits (whether or not insured), with respect to current or former employees of the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries after retirement or other termination of service (other than (i) coverage mandated by applicable Laws, (ii) death benefits or retirement benefits under any imployee pension benefit plan," as that term is defined in Section 3(2) of ERISA, or (iii) benefits, the full direct cost of which is borne by the current or former employee (or beneficiary thereof)).

(g) Neither the Company nor any ERISA Affiliato has any liability with respect to any (i) employee pension benefit plan (within the meaning of Section 3(2) of ERISA) which is subject to Part 3 of Subtitle B of Title I of ERISA, Title IV of ERISA or Section 412 of the Code, (ii) "multiomployer plan" as defined in Section 3(37) of ERISA or (iii) "multiple employer plan" within the meaning of Sections 4063 and 4066 of ERISA or Section 413(c) of the Code.

(h) Neither the Company nor any of its ERISA Affiliates has (i) used the services or workers provided by third party contract labor suppliers, temporary employees, "leased employees" (as that term is defined in Section 414(n) of the Code), or individuals who have provided services as independent contractors to an extent that would reasonably be expected to result in the disqualification of any of the Company Benefit Plans or the imposition of penulties or excise taxes with respect to the Company Benefit Plans by the IRS or the DOL.

2.17 Taxes and Returns.

(a) The Company has or will have timely filed, or caused to be timely filed, all material federal, state, local and foreign Tax returns and reports required to be filed by it or the Company Subsidiaries (taking into account all available extensions) (collectively, "Tak Ratura"), which such Tax Returns are true, accurate, correct and complete, and has paid, collected or withheld, or caused to be paid, collected or withheld set forth on such Tax Returns, all material Taxes required to be paid, collected or withheld, other than such Taxes for which adequate reserves in the Company Financials have been established in accordance with GAAP. Section 2.17 of the Company Disclosure Schedule sets forth each jurisdiction where the Company and each Company Subsidiary files or is required to file a Tax Return. There are no claims, assessments, sudits, examinations, investigations or other proceedings pending against the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries in respect of any Tax, and neither the Company nor any of the Company Subsidiaries has been notified in writing of any proposed Tax claims or assessments against the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries (other then, in each case, claims or assessments for which adequate reserves in the Company Financials have been established in accordance with GAAP or afe immaterial in amount). There are no material liens with respect to any Taxes upon any of the Company's or its Subsideries' assets, other than (i) Taxes the payment of which is not yet due, or (ii) Taxes or charges being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and for which adequate reserves in the Company Financials have been established in accordance with GAAP. Neither the Company nor any of the Company Subsidiaries has any outstayding waivers or extensions of any applicable statute of limitations to assess any material amount of Taxes. There are no outstanding requests by the Complany or any of the Company Subsidiatios for any extension of time within which to file any Tax Return or within which to pay any Taxes shown to be due on any Tax Return. There are no Encumbrances for material amounts of Taxes on the assets of the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries, except for statutory liens for current Taxes not yet due and payable of Taxes that are being contested in good faith and for which adequate reserves in the Company Financials have been established in accordance with GAAP.

- (b) Neither the Company nor any of the Company Subsidiaries has constituted either a "distributing corporation" of a "controlled corporation" (within the meaning of Section 355(a)(1)(A) of the Code) in a distribution of securities (to any Person or entity that is not a member of the consolidated group of which the Company is the common parent corporation) qualifying for, or intended to qualify for, Tax-free treatment under Section 355 of the Code (i) within the two-year period ending on the date hereof or (ii) in a distribution which could otherwise constitute part of a "plun" or "series of related transactions" (within the meaning of Section 355(e) of the Code) in conjunction with the Merger.
- (c) Neither the Company nor any of the Company Subsidiaries is or (i) has been at any time within the five-year period ending on the date hereof a United States real property holding corporation within the meaning of Section 897(e)(2) of the Code and (ii) has ever been a pumber of any consolidated, combined, unitary or affiliated group of corporations for any Tax purposes other than a group of which the Company is or was the common parent corporation.
- (d) Neither the Company nor any of the Company Subsidiaries has made any change in accounting method or received a ruling from, or signed an agreement with, any taxing authority that would reasonably be expected to have a Company Material Adverse Effect following the Closing.
- (c) As of the date hereof, neither the Company nor any of the Company Subsidiaries is being audited by any taxing sutherity or has been notified by any Tax authority that any such audit is contemplated or pending.
- (f) Neither the Company nor any of the Company Subsidiaries participated in, or sold, distributed or otherwise promoted, any "reportable transaction," as defined in Treasury Regulation section 1.6011-4.
- (g) Neither the Company nor any of the Company Subsidiaries has taken any action that would reasonably be expected to give rise to (i) a "deferred intercompany transaction" within the meaning of Treasury Regulation section 1.1502-13 or an "excess loss account" within the meaning of Treasury Regulation section 1.1502-19, or (ii) the recognition of a deferred intercompany transaction.
- (h) Since December 31, 2005, neither the Company nor any of the Company Subsidiaries have (i) changed any Fax accounting methods, policies or procedures except as required by a change in Law, (ii) made, revoked, or amended any material Tax election, (iii) filled any amended Tax Returns or claim for retund, or (iv) entered into any closing agreement affecting or otherwise settled or compromised any material Tax liability or retund.
- (i) For purpose of this Agreement, the term "Fax" or "Faxes" shall mean any tax, custom, duty, governmental fee or other like assessment or charge of any kind whatsoever, imposed by any Governmental Authority (including any foderal, state, local, foreign or provincial income, gross receipts, property, sales, use, net worth, premium, license, excise, franchise, employment, payroll, alternative or added minimum, ad alterem, transfer or excise tax) together with any interest, addition or penalty imposed thereon.

2.18 Finders and Investment Bankers.

Except for Raymond James & Associates, Inc., the fees of which will be borne by the Company, no broker, finder or investment banker is entitled to any brokerage, finder's or other fee or commission in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby based upon arrangements made by or on behalf of the Company.

2.19 Title to Properties: Assets.

(a) Section 2.19(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule contains a correct and complete list of all real property and interests in real property leased or subleased by the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries from or to any Person (collectively, the "Company Real Property"). The list set forth in Section 2.19(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule contains, with respect to each of the Company Real Properties, all existing leases, subleases, licenses or other occupancy contracts to which the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries is a party or by which the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries is bound, and all amendments, modifications, extensions and supplements thereto (collectively, the "Tenant Leages"), the terms of which have been complied with by the Company and any Company Subsidiary in all material respects. The Company Real Property set forth in Section 2.19(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule comprises all of the real property necessary and/or currently used in the operations of the business of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries. The Company does not own any real property. Except as would not have a Company Material Adverse Effect, the Company or a Company Subsidiary has good and valid title to all of its personal property, assets and rights, free and clear of all Encambrances other than Permitted Encumbrances.

(b) A correct and complete copy of each Tenant Lease has been furnished to Parent prior to the date bereof. The Company or the Company Subsidiary party thereto has a valid, binding and enforceable leasehold interest under each of the Tenant Leases, free and clear of all fineumbrances other than Permitted Encumbrances, and each of the Tenant Leases is in full force and effect. Neither the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries nor, to the knowledge of the Company, any other party to any Tenant Lease is in breach of or in default under, in any material respect, any of the Tenant Leases. The Company and the Company Subsidiaries enjoy peaceful and undisturbed possession under all such Tenant Leases, have not received notice of any material default, delinquency or breach on the part of the Company or any Company Subsidiary, and there are no exasting material defaults (with or without notice or lapse of time or both) by the Company or any Company Subsidiary or, to the knowledge of the Company, any other party thereto. For purposes of this Agreement, the term "Permitted Encumbrances" means (i) Encumbrances with respect to Taxes either not yet due or being contested in good faith in appropriate proceedings (and for which adequate reserves in the Company Financials have been established in accordance with GAAP); and (lf) mechanics', materialmen's or similar statutory Encumbrances for amounts not yet due or being contested in good faith in appropriate proceedings; (iii) the terms and conditions of the lease creating the leaseholds.

2.20 Employee Matters.

(a) There are no Actions pending or, to the knowledge of the Company, threatened involving the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries and any of their employees or former employees, including any harassment, discrimination, retaliatory act or similar claim. These has been: (i) no labor union organizing or attempting to organize any employees of the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries into one or more collective bargaining units; and (ii) no labor dispute, strike, work slowdown, work stoppage or lock out of other collective labor action by or with respect to any employees of the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries pending or, to the Company's knowledge, threatened against the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries. Neither the Company nor any of the Company Subsidiaries is a party to, or bound by, any collective bargaining agreement or other agreement with any labor organization applicable to the employees of the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries and no such agreement is currently being negotiated.

(b) The Company and the Company Subsidiaries (i) are in compilance in all material respects with all applicable L we respecting employment and employment practices, terms and conditions of employment, health and safety and wages and hours, including L we relating to discrimination, disability, labor relations, hours of work, payment of wages and overtime wages, pay equity, immigration, workers compensation, working conditions, employee scheduling, occupational safety and health, family and medical leave, and employee terminations, and have not received written notice, or to the knowledge of the Company any other form of notice, that there is any unfair labor practice charge or complaint against the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries pending, (ii) are not liable for any material arrears of wages or any material penalty for failure to comply with any of the foregoing, and (iii) are not liable for any material payment to any trust or other fund or to any Governmental Authority, with respect to incomployment compensation benefits, social security or other bonefits or obligations for employees (other than routine payments to be made in the ord mary course of business and consistent with past practice). Except as would not result in any material liability to the Company or any Company Subsidiary, there are no complaints, tawsuits, arbitrations, administrative proceedings, or other Actions pending or, to the knowledge of the Company, threateded against the Company or any Company Subsidiary brought by or on behalf of any applicant for employment, any current or former employee, any Person alleging to be a current or former employee, any class of the foregoing, or any Governmental Authority, relating to any such Law or regulation, or alleging breach of any express or implied contract of employment, wrongful termination of employment, or alleging any other discriminatory, wrongful or tortous conduct in connection with the employment relationship.

2.21 Environmental Matters.

- (a) Neither the Company nor any of the Company Subsidiaries is the subject of any federal, state, local or foreign Order, judgment or claim, and neither the Company nor any of the Company Subsidiaries has received any notice or claim, or entered into any negotiations or agreements with any Person, that would impose a material liability or obligation under any Euvironmental Law;
- (b) To the knowledge of the Company, the Company and the Company Subsidiaries are in compliance with applicable Environmental Laws:
- (c) Neither the Company nor any of the Company Subsidiaries has manufactured, treated, stored, disposed of, arranged for or permitted the disposed of, generated, handled or released any Hazardous Substance, or owned or operated any property or facility, in a manner that has given or would reasonably be expected to give rise to any liability under all applicable Environmental Laws;
- (d) Each of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries holds and is in compliance with all Company Permits required to conduct its business and operations under all applicable Environmental Laws; and
- (e) Noither the Company, any Company Subsidiary nor any of their respective properties are subject to any Order, Judgment or written claim asserted or arising under any Environmental Law.
- "Environmental Laws" means any Law relating to (a) the protection, preservation or restoration of the environment (including air, water vapor, surface water, groundwater, drinking water supply, surface land, subsurface land, plant and animal life or any other natural resource) or (b) the exposure to, or the use, storage, recycling, treatment, generation, transportation, processing, handling, labeling, production, release or disposal of Hazardous Substances, in each case as in effect at the date hereof.
- "Hazardous Substance" means any substance listed, defined, designated or classified as hazardous, toxic, radioactive or dangerous or as a pollutant or contaminant under any Environmental Law. Hazardous Substances include any substance to which exposure is rigulated by any Governmental Authority or any Environmental Law, including (a) petroleum or any derivative or hyperoduct thereof, toxic mold, applystos or asbestos containing material or polychlorinated hiphenyls and (b) all substances defined as Hazardous Substances, Oila, Pollutants or Contaminants in the National and Hazardous Substances Contingency Plan, 40 C.F.R. Section 300.5.

2.22 Transactions with Affiliates.

Section 2.22 of the Company Disclosure Schedule sets forth a true, correct and complete list of the contracts or arrangements that are in existence as of the date of this Agreement under which there are any existing or future liabilities or obligations between the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries, on the one hand, and, on the other hand, any (i) present manager, officer or director of either the Company or any of its adoldances, or (ii) record or beneficial owner of more than 5% of the nutstanding Company Capital Stock as of the date hereof (each, an "Affiliate Transaction").

2,23 Insurance Matters.

- (a) Examinations. The Company has made available to Parent copies of all draft and final financial examination reports and market conduct examination reports of state insurance departments with respect to any Company Subsidiary that have been issued since January 1, 2055.
- (b) <u>Policy Materials</u>. To the extent required under applicable Laws, all policies, binders, stips or other agreements of insurance and other agreements and materials that are issued or used in connection with the Company or Company Subsidiaries' business, including applications, brochures and marketing materials, premium rates and reinsurance agreements, are, in all material respects, on forms approved by applicable insurance regulatory authorities or filed and not objected to by such authorities within the period provided for objection, and, in either case, not subsequently disapproved or required to be withdrawn or retired from issuance or use which have not been so withdrawn or retired. Any rates or rating plans of the Company or Company Subsidiaries required to be filed with or approved by any applicable Governmental Authority have in all material respects been so filed or approved and the rates applied by each of the Company or the Company Subsidiaries to the contracts of insurance conform in all material respects to the relevant filed or approved rates.
- (c) Agents and Producers. No Person performing the duties of insurance producer, teinsurance intermediary, agency, age

(d) Reinsurance. Section 2.23(d) of the Company Disclosure Schedule sets forth a list of all ceded reinsurance treaties and agreements, including retrocessional agreements, to which the Company or any Company Subaidiary is a party or under which the Company or any Company Subsidiary has any material existing rights, obligations or liabilities (the "Company Reinsurance Agreements"). Copies of all Company Reinsurance Agreements that are in effect on the date of this Agreement have been made available to Parent. Neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary, nor, to the knowledge of the Company, any other party to a reinsurance treaty, binder or other agreement to which the Company or any Company Subsidiary is a party, is in default in any material respect as to any provision thereof. The Company has no knowledge that the financial condition of any party to any Company Reinsurance Agreement is impaired to the extent that a default thereunder may be reasonably anticipated. The Company Subsidiaries are entitled under applicable Law to take full credit on the applicable Company SAP Statement with respect to any Company Reinsurance Agreement pursuant to which such subsidiary has coded reinsurance. Neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary have received any ratice from any party to any reinsurance agreement or treaty of any dispute or default with respect to such reinsurance agreement or treaty. Assuming no default by any party other than any subsidiary of the Company, all such Company Reinsurance Agreements are in full force and effect to the respective dates noted thereon. There are no entities, other than the Company and the Company Subsidiaries, that have rights to access coverage under any such Company Reinsurance Agreements.

(e) Finite Risk Insurance or Raineurance. With respect to any Company Reinsurance Agreement for which the Company or any Company Subsidiary is taking credit on its most recent statutory financial statements or has taken credit on any statutory financial statement from and after January 1, 2005, (i) there has been no separate written or oral agreement between the Company or any Company Subsidiary and the assuming reinsurance would under any circumstances reduce, limit, mitigate or otherwise affect any actual or potential loss to the parties under any such Company Reinsurance Agreement, other than inuring contracts that are explicitly defined in any such Company Reinsurance Agreement, (ii) for each such Company Reinsurance Agreement under which the Company or any Company Subsidiary has or may have recoverables, and for which risk transfer is not reasonably considered to be self-evident, documentation concerning the economic intent of the transaction and the risk transfer analysis evidencing the proper accounting treatment as required by Statement of Statutory Accounting Principles No. 62 ("SSAP No. 62"), is available for review by the domiciliary state insurance departments for the Company and the Company Subsidiaries, (iii) each of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries complies and has complied in all material respects from and after January 1, 2005 with all of the requirements set forth in SSAP No. 62 and (iv) each of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries has and has had from and after January 1, 2001 appropriate controls in place to monitor the use of reinsurance and comply with the provisions of SSAP No. 62

(f) Actuarial Reports. Prior to the date of this Agreement, the Company has made available to Parent a true and complete copy of all actuarial reports prepared by independent actuaries, with respect to the Company or any Company Subsidiary since January 1, 2005, and all attachments, addenda, supplements and modifications thereto (the "Company Actuarial Analyses"). There have been no actuarial reports of a similar nature covering any of the entities referred to in those reports in respect of any period subsequent to the latest period covered in such actuarial reports. The information and data furnished by the Company or any Company Subsidiary to its independent actuaries in connection with the preparation of any Company Actuarial Analysis was accurate in all material respects for the periods covered in such reports. Each Company Actuarial Analysis was based upon an accurate inventory of policies in force for the Company and the Company Subsidiaries, as the case may be, at the relevant time of preparation and was prepared in conformity with generally accepted actuarial principles in affect at such time, consistently applied (except as may be noted therein).

(g) Policy Dividends. There are no insurance policies issued, reinsured or assumed by the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries that are currently in force under which the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries may be required to pay dividends to the holders thereof.

2.24 Insurance.

The Company and each Company Subsidiary is covered by valid and currently effective insurance policies issued in favor of the Company or one or more of the Company Subsidiaries that are customary for companies of similar size in the industry and locales in which the Company and the Company Subsidiaries operate. Section 2.24 of the Company Disclosure Schedule sets forth a true, correct and complete list of all material insurance policies issued in favor of the Company or any Company Subsidiary, or pursuant to which the Company or any Company Subsidiary is a named insured or otherwise a beneficiary, as well as any historic incurrence—based policies still in force. With respect to each such insurance policy, (i) the policy is in full force and effect and all promiums due thereon have been paid, (ii) neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary is in any material respect, in brack of or default under, and neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary have taken any action or failed to take any action which, with notice or the apset of time or both, would constitute such a breach or default, or permit termination or modification of, any such policy, and (iii) to the knowledge of the Company, no insurer on any such policy has been declared insolvent or placed in receivership, conservatorship or liquidation, and no notice of cancellation or termination has been received with respect to any such policy.

2.25 Hooks and Records.

All of the books and records of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries are complete and accurate in all material respects and have been maintained in the ordinary course and in succeptance with applicable Laws and standard industry practices with regard to the maintenance of such books and records.

2.26 Information Supplied.

None of the information supplied or to be supplied by Company or its Members for inclusion or incorporation by reference in the Proxy Statement will, at the date the Proxy Statement is first mailed to Parent's stockholders or at the time of the Special Meeting, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they are made, not misleading. None of the information supplied or to be supplied by Company or its Members for inclusion in the Registration Statement shall, at the time such document is filed, at the time amended or supplemented, or at the time the Registration Statement is declared effective by the SEC, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Company and its Members make no representation, warranty or covenant with respect to any information supplied by the Parent which is contained in the Registration Statement or Proxy Statement.

ARTICLE III

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF PARENT AND MERGER SUB

The following representations and warranties by Parent and Merger Sub to the Company are qualified by the Parent Disclosure Schedule, which sots forth certain disclosures concerning Parent and Merger Sub (the "Parent Disclosure Schedule"). Parent and Merger Sub hereby jointly and severally represent and warrant to the Company as follows:

3.1 Due Organization and Good Standing.

Each of Parent and Merger Sub is a corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the Laws of the jurisdiction of its organization and has all requisite corporate power and authority to own, lease and operate its properties and to carry on its business as now being conducted. Each of Parent and Merger Sub is duly qualified to do business in each jurisdiction where the nature of its business or its ownership or leasing of properties its properties make such qualification necessary. Parent has heretofore made available to Company accurate and complete copies of Parent's Certificate of Incorporation, as amended (the "Certificate of Incorporation") and bylaws (the "Parent Organization Documents") and the equivalent organizational documents of Merger Sub (the "Merger Sub Organizational Documents"), each as currently in effect. Neither Purent nor Merger Sub is in violation of any provision of the Certificate of Incorporation, by—laws ors its equivalent organizational documents as the case may be.

3.2 Capitalization.

- (a) The authorized capital stock of Parent consists of 20,000,000 shares of Common Stock and 1,000,000 shares of preferred stock, par value \$0.0001 per share. As of the date hereof, (i) 5,917,031 shares of Common Stock were issued and outstanding and no shares of preferred stock were issued and outstanding, and (ii) 14,082,969 shares of Common Stock are authorized but unissued. As of the date hereof, warrants issued pursuant to the IPO Warrant Agreement to purchase 4,733,625 shares of Common Stock (the "IPO Warrants"), and 1,250,000 warrants owned by FMG Investors, were issued and outstanding. As of the date hereof, options to purchase 450,000 shares of Common Stock and 450,000 warrants (convertible into 450,000 shares of Common Stock), in the aggregate, were issued and outstanding (collectively, the "Option Securities"). Except as set forth above, no shares of capital stock or other voting securities of Parent are issued, reserved for issuance or outstanding. All outstanding shares of Common Stock are duty authorized, validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable and not subject to or issued in violation of any purchase option, right of first refusal, preemptive right, subscription right or any similar right under any provision of the DGCL, the Certificate of Incorporation, Parent's by-Laws or any contract to which Parent is a party.
- (b) Except for the IPO Warrants, the Option Securities, the Affiliate Warrants and the Notes, and other than the conversion rights set forth in the Prospectus, there are no (i) outstanding options, warrants, puts, calls, convertible securities, preemptive or similar rights, (ii) bonds, debentures, notes or other indebtedness having general voting rights or that are convertible or exchangeable into securities having such rights, or (iii) subscriptions or other rights, agreements, arrangements, contracts or commitments of any character, relating to the issued or unissued Common Stock or obligating Parent to issue, transfer, deliver or sell or cause to be issued, transferred, delivered, sold or repurchased any options or Common Stock or securities convertible into or exchangeable for such shares, or obligating the Company to grant, extend or enter into any such option, warrant, call, subscription or other right, agreement, arrangement or commitment for such common stock. Other than the conversion rights set forth in the Prospectus, the Tender Offer and the Exchange Offer, there are no outstanding obligations of Parent to repurchase, redeem or otherwise acquire any shares of Common Stock of Parent or Morger Sub.

3.3 Merger Sub.

- (a) All the outstanding shares of common stock in Merger Sub have been validly issued and are fully paid and nonassessable and owned by Parent, free and clear of all Encumbrances.
- (b) Except for 100% of the common stock of Merger Sub. Parent does not us of the date hereof own, directly or indirectly, any capital stock, riembership interest, partnership interest, joint venture interest or other equity interest in any Person.
- (c) Since the date of its formation, Merger Sub has not carried on any business or conducted any operations other than the execution of this Agreement, and the performance of its obligations hereunder.

3.4 Authorization: Binding Agreement.

Parent and Merger Sub have all requisite corporate power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby. The execution and delivery of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and by the Note Purchase Agreement, including the Merger, Teader Offer and Exchange Offer (i) have been duly and validly authorized by the Board of Directors of Parent and Merger Sub, and (ii) no other corporate proceedings on the part of Parent or Merger Sub are necessary to authorize the execution and delivery of this Agreement or to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby, other than receipt of the Required Parent Vote (as defined below). The affirmative vote of the stockholders of Parent holding at least a majority of the issued and outstanding Common Stock of Parent (the "Required Parent Vote") is necessary to approve and adopt this Agreement and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby (including the Merger), provides, further, that stockholders of Parent holding thirty percent (30%) or more of the shares of Common Stock sold in Parent's initial public offering shall not have voted against the Merger and exercised their conversion rights under the Certificate of Incorporation to convert their shares of Common Stock into a cash payment from the Trust Fund. This Agreement has been duly and validly executed and delivered by each of Parent and Merger Sub and (assuming the due authorization, execution and delivery hereof by the Company) constitutes the legal, valid and binding obligation of each of Parent and Merger Sub, enforceable against each of Parent and Merger Sub in accordance with its terms, subject to the Enforceability Exceptions.

3.5 Governmental Approvals.

No Consent of or with any Governmental Authority on the part of Parent or Merger Sub is required to be obtained or made in connection with the execution, delivery or performance by Parent or Merger Sub of this Agreement or the consummation by Parent or Merger Sub of the transactions contemplated hereby (including the Merger) other than (i) the filing of the Articles of Merger with the Secretary of State in accordance with the Florida Act, (ii) such filings as may be required with the SEC and foreign and state securities Laws administrators, (iii) pursuant to Antitrust Laws, (iv) the filing of the Proxy Statement and Registration Statement and the Schedule TO with respect to the Tender Offer with the SEC, and (v) those consents, authorizations, waivers, permits, filings or notices set forth in Section 3.5 of the Parent Disclosure Schedule, which schedule includes all such consents, approvals, authorizations, waivers, permits, filings or notices with the Plorida Office of Insurance Regulation, and (vi) those Consents that, if they were not obtained or made, would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect.

Por purposes of this Agreement, "Parent Material Adverse Effect" shall mean any occurrence, state of facts, change, event, effect or circumstance that, individually or in the aggregate, has, or would reasonably be expected to have, a material adverse effect on the assets, liabilities, business, results of operations or financial condition of Parent and Merger Sub on an aggregate basis, other than any occurrence, state of facts, change, event, effect or circumstance to the extent resulting from (i) political instability, acts of terrorism or war, changes in national, international or world affairs, or other calamity or crisis, including without limitation as a result of changes in the international or domestic markets but only to the extent such oven a sare deemed to have a direct impact on the existing operations of Parent and Morger Sub and their future operating prospects, (ii) any change affecting the United States economy generally or the economy of any region in which such entity conducts business that is material to the business of such crisity, (iii) the announcement of the execution of this Agreement, or the pendency of the consummation of the Merger, (iv) any change in GAAP or interpretation thereof after the data hereof, or (v) the execution and performance of or compliance with this Agreement.

3.6 No Violations.

The execution and delivery by Parent and Merger Sub of this Agreement and the consummation by Parent and Merger Sub of the transactions contemplated hereby (including the Merger, Private Placement, Tender Offer and Exchange Offer) and compliance by Parent and Merger Sub with any of the provisions hereof will not (i) conflict with or violate any provision of the certificate of incorporation or by-laws or other governing instruments of Parent or Merger Sub, (ii) require any Consent under or result in a violation or breach of, or constitute (with or without due notice or lapse of time or both) a default (or give rise to any right of termination, cancellation or acceleration) under, any note, bond, mortgage, indenture, contract, lease, lice has, agreement or instrument to which Parent or Merger Sub is a party or by which its assets are bound, (iii) result (immediately or with the passage of time or otherwise) in the creation or imposition of any Encumbrance upon any of the properties, rights or assets of Parent or Merger Sub or (iv) subject to obtaining the Consents from Governmental Authorities referred to in Section 3.5 heroof, and the waiting periods referred to therein have expired, and any condition precedent to such consent, approval, authorization or waiver has been satisfied, conflict with, contravene or violate in any respect any Law to which Parent or Merger Sub or any of their respective assets or properties is subject, except, in the case of clauses (ii), (iii) and (iv) above, for any deviations from the foregoing that would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect.

3.7 SEC Filings and Parent Financial Statements.

(a) Parent has filed all forms, reports, schedules, statements and other documents required to be filed or furnished by the Company with the SEC since October 4, 2007 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act") or the Securities Act, together with any amendments, restatements or supplements thereto, and will file all such forms, reports, schedules, statements and other documents requifed to be filed subsequent to the date of this Agreement. Section 3.7 of the Parent Disclosure Schedule lists and Parent list delivered to the Company copies in the form filed with the SEC of all of the following, except to the extent available in full without reduction on the SEC's web site through HDGAR for dt loast two (2) days prior to the date of this Agreement: (i) Purent's Annual Reports on Form 10-K for each fiscal year of Parent beginning with the first year Parent was required to file such a form, (ii) Perent's Quarterly Reports on Form 10-QSD for each fiscal quarter that Perent was required to file a Quarterly Report on Form 10-QSB in each of the fiscal years of Parent referred to in clause (i) above, (iii) all proxy statements relating to Parent's meetings of stockholders (whether annual or special) held, and all information statements relating to stockholder consents, since the beginning of the first fiscal year referred to in clause (i) above, (iv) its Current Reports on Form 8-K filed since the beginning of the first fiscal year referred to in clause (i) above, (v) all other forms, reports, registration statements and other documents (other than preliminary materials if the corresponding definitive materials have been provided to the Company pursuant to this Section 3.7) filed by Parent with the SEC since the beginning of the first fiscal year referred to in clause (i) above (the forms, reports, registration statements and other documents referred to in clauses (i), (ii), (iii), (iv) and (v) above, whether or not available through EDGAR, are, collectively, the "Parent SEC Reports") and (vi) all certifications and statements required by (x) Rule 13x-14 or 15d-14 under the Exchange Act, or (y) 18 U.S.C. §1350 (Section 906) of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (the "Sarbanes-Oxley Act") with respect to any report referred to in clause (\$ or (ii) above (collectively, the "Certifications"). The Parent SEC Reports (x) were prepared in all material respects in accordance with the requirements of the Securities Act and the Exchange Act, as the case may be, and the rules and regulations thereunder and (y) did not at the time they were filed with the SEC (except to the extent that information contained in any Parent SEC Report has been revised or superseded by a later filed Parent SEC Report) contain any untrue statement of a material fact or unit to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements made herein, in the light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading. The Certifications are each true and correct. Parent and Merger Bub maintain disclosure controls and procedures required by Rule 13a-15(e) or 15d-15(e) under the Exchange Act; such controls and procedures are effective to ensure that all material information concerning Parent and Merger Sub is made known on a timely basis to the individuals responsible for the preparation of Parent's fillings with the SEC and other public disclosure documents. Each director and executive officer of Parent has filed with the SEC on a timely basis all statements required by Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations thereunder since the date of Parent's formation. As used in this Section 3.7, the term "file" shall be broadly construed to include any manner in which a document or information is furnished, supplied or otherwise made available to the SEC.

(b) The financial statements and notes contained or incorporated by reference in the Parent SEC Reports ("Parent Financials") fairly present the financial condition and the results of operations, changes in stockholders' equity, and each flow of Parent and Merger Sub as at the expective dates of and for the periods referred to in such financial statements, all in accordance with (i) GAAP and (ii) Regulation S-X or Regulation S-B, as applicable, subject, in the case of interim financial statements, to normal recurring year-end adjustments (the effect of which will not, individually or in the aggregate, be materially adverse) and the omission of notes to the extent permitted by Regulation S-X or Regulation S-B, as applicable. No financial statements other than those of Parent and Merger Sub are required by GAAP to be included in the consolidated financial statements of Parent. Section 3.7 of the Parent Disclosure Schedule contains a description of all non-audit services performed by the Parent's auditors for Parent and Merger Sub since the date of Parent's formation and the fees paid for such services; further, all such non-audit services were approved by the Board of Directors of Parent. Parent has no off-balance sheet arrangements.

(c) Neither Parent for Merger Sub, or any manager, director, officer or employee of Parent or Merger Sub has received any complaint, allegation, assertion or claim, whether or not in writing, regarding the accounting or auditing practices, procedures, methodologies or methods of Parent or Merger Sub or their respective internal accounting controls, including any complaint, allegation, assertion or claim that Parent or Merger Sub has engaged in questionable accounting or auditing practices. No attorney representing Parent or Merger Sub, whether or not employed by Parent or Merger Sub, has reported evidence of any violation of consumer protection, insurance or securities Laws, breach of fiduciary duty or similar violation by Parent or any of its officers. Directors, employees or agents to the Board or any committee thereof or to any Director or executive officer of Parent.

(d) Merger Sub has never been subject to the reporting requirements of Sections 13(a) and 15(d) of the Exchange Act.

3.8 Absence of Undisclosed Liabilities.

Except as and to the extent reflected or reserved against in the Parent Financials, or as set forth in the financial statements neither the Parent nor Merger Sub has incurred any liabilities or obligations of the type required to be reflected on a balance sheet in accordance with GAAP that is not adequately reflected or reserved on or provided for in the Parent Financials, other than liabilities of the type required to be reflected on a balance sheet in accordance with GAAP that have been incurred since December 31, 2007 in the ordinary course of business.

3.9 Information Supplied.

None of the information supplied or to be supplied by Parent or Merger Sub for inclusion or incorporation by reference in the Proxy Statement will, at the date it is first mailed to Parent's stockholders or at the time of the Special Meeting, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they are made, not misleading. The Proxy Statement will comply as to form in all material respects with the requirements of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations thereunder, except that no representation is made by Parent with respect to statements made or incorporated by reference therein based of information supplied by the Company in writing for inclusion or incorporation by reference in the Proxy Statement. None of the information supplied or to be supplied by Parent or Merger Sub for inclusion in the Registration Statement shall, at the time such document is filed, at the time amended or supplemented, or at the time the Registration Statement is declared effective by the SEC, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading. The Registration Statement and all filings made under Schedule TO will comply as to form in all material respects with the provisions of the Securities Act. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Parent makes no representation, warranty or covenant with respect to any information supplied by the Company which is contained in the Registration Statement, Proxy Statement or in any filling made under Schedule TO.

3.10 Absence of Certain Changes.

- (a) Except as set forth in the Parent Disclosure Schedule or as consented to in writing by Company (and excluding the Merger), since October 4, 2007, Parent and Merger Sub have conducted their respective businesses in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice and there has not occurred any action that would constitute a breach of Section 4.6 if such action were to occur or be taken after the date of this Agreement.
- (b) Since October 4, 2007, there has not been any fact, change, effect, occurrence, event, development or state of circumstances that had or would reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect.

3.11 Taxes and Returns.

- (a) Except as set forth on the Parent Disclosure Schedule, Parent has or will have timely filed, or caused to be timely filed, all Tax Returns and has paid, collected or withheld, or caused to be paid, collected or withheld, all material Taxes required to be paid, collected or withheld, other than such Taxes for which adequate reserves, as disclosed in the Parent SEC Reports, have been established in accordance with GAAP. Section 3.11 of the Parent Disclosure Schedule sets forth each jurisdiction where the Parent and Merger Sub files or is required to file a Tax Return. There are no material liens with respect to any Taxes upon any of the Parent's or Merger Sub's assets, other than (i) Taxes, the payment of which is not yet due, or (ii) Taxes or charges being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings. Neither Parent nor Merger Sub has any outstanding waivers or extensions of any applicable statute of limitations to assess any material amount of Taxes. There are no outstanding requests by Parent or Merger Sub for any extension of time within which to file any Tax Return or within which to pay any Taxes shown to be due on any Tax Return.
- (b) Neither Parent nor Merger Sub has made any change in accounting method or received a ruling from, or signed an agreement with, any taxing authority that would reasonably be expected to have a Parent Material Adverse Effect following the Closing.
- (c) As of the date hereof, neither Parent nor Merger Sub is being audited by any taxing authority or has been notified by any Tax authority that any such audit is contemplated or pending.
- (d) Since their respective dates of incorporation, neither Parent nor Merger Sub has (i) changed any Tax accounting methods, policies or procedures except as required by a change in Law, (ii) made, revoked, or amended any material Tax election, (iii) filed any amended ax Returns or claim for refund, or (iv) entered into any closing agreement affecting or otherwise settled or compromised any material Tax liability or refund

3.12 Employee Benefit Plans.

Parent does not maintain, and has no liability under, any Benefit Plan, and neither the execution and delivery of this Agreement nor the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby will (i) result in any payment (including severance, unemployment compensation, golden paractule, bonus or otherwise) becoming due to any director or employee of Parent, or (ii) result in the acceleration of the time of payment or vesting of any such penefits.

3.13 Employee Matters.

Neither Parent nor Merger Sub has ever had any current or former employees.

3.14 Material Contracts.

- (a) Except as set forth in the Parent SEC Reports filed prior to the date bereof or in the Prospectus, or on Schedule 3.14 hereto, there are no contracts, agreements, leases, mortgages, indentures, notes, bonds, liens, license, permit, franchise, purchase orders, sales orders or other understandings, commitments or obligations (including without limitation constanding offers or proposals) of any kind, whether written or oral, to which Parent is a party or by or to which any of the properties or assets of Parent may be bound, subject or affected, which either (i) creates or imposes a liability greater than \$50,000, or (ii) may not be cancelled by Parent on less than 60 days' or less prior notics (the "Parent Material Contracts"). All Parent Material Contracts have been made available to the Company, and are set forth in Section 3.14(a) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule other than those that are exhibits to the Parent SEC Reports.
- (b) With respect to each Parent Material Contract: (i) the Parent Material Contract was entered into at arms' length and in the ordinary course of business; (ii) the Parent Material Contract is legal, valid and enforceable in all material respects (except as such enforcement may be limited by the Enforceability Exceptions); (iii) neither Parent nor Merger Sub is in breach or default in any material respect, and no event has occurred that with the passage of time or giving of notice or both would constitute such a breach or default by Parent or Merger Sub, or permit termination or acceleration by the other party, under the Parent Material Contract; and (iv) to the Parent's knowledge, no other party to the Parent Material Contract is in breach or default in any material respect, and no event has occurred that with the passage of time or giving of notice or both would constitute such a breach or default by such other party, or permit termination or acceleration by Parent or Merger Sub, under any Parent Material Contract.

3.15 Litigation.

There is no Action pending before any arbitrator, agency, court or tribunal, foreign or domestic, or, to the knowledge of Parent, threatened gainst Parent, Merger Sub, any of their respective subsidiaries or any of their respective properties, rights or assets or, any of their respective officers, directors, partners, managers or members (in their capacities as such) that would reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect. There is no Order against Parent, Merger Sub, any of their respective subsidiaries or any of their respective properties, rights or assets or any of their respective properties, rights or assets or any of their respective officers, directors, partners, managers or members (in their capacities as such) that would prohibit, prevent, enjoin, restrict or materially after or delay any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement (including the Merger), or that would reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect. There is no material Action that Parent or Merger Sub has pending against other parties.

3.16 Transactions with Affiliates.

Other than as set forth in the Parent SEC Reports, there are no contracts or arrangements that are in existence as of the date of this Agreement under which there are any existing or future liabilities or obligations between Parent or Merger Sub, on the one hand, and on the other hand, any (i) director, officer, employee or atfiliate of either Parent or Merger Sub, or (ii) record or beneficial owner of more than 5% of the Parent's outstanding Common Stock as of the date hereof.

3.17 Trust Fund.

(a) Since October 11, 2007, Parent has had at least \$37,452,930 in the trust fund established by Parent for the benefit of its public stockholders (the "Trust Fund"), invested in U.S. government securities in a trust account at Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas (the "Trust Account"), teld in trust by Continental Stock Transfer & Trust Company (the "Trustee") pursuant to the Investment Management Trust Account Agreement, dated at of October 4, 2007, between Parent and Trustee (the "Trust Agreement"). Upon consummation of the Merger and notice thereof to the Trustee and disburstment from the Trust Account by the Trustee, the Trust Account will terminate and the Trustee shall thereupon be obligated to release as promptly as practicable to Parent the Trust Fund held in the Trust Account and, after taking into account any funds paid (1) to stockholders of Parent holding shares of Common Stock and cash pursuant to the Certificate of Incorporation and (2) to stockholders of Parent pursuant to the Tender Offer, which Trust Fund will be free of any Encumbrances whatsoever, and will be available for use in the businesses of Parent and the Company.

(b) As of the Effective Time, those obligations of Parent to dissolve or liquidate within a specified time period as contained in the Certificate of Incorporation will terminate, and effective as of the Effective Time Parent shall have no obligation whatsoever to dissolve and liquidate the parent by reason of the consummation of the Morger, and following the Effective Time no Parent stockholder shall be entitled to receive any amount from the Trust Account except to the extent (1) such stockholder votes against the approval of this Agreement and demands, contemporancous with such vote, that Parent convert such stockholder's shares of Common Stock into each pursuant to the Certificate of Incorporation or (2) any Parent stockholder participates in the Tender Offer.

3.18 Investment Company Act.

Parent is not an "investment company" or a person directly or indirectly "controlled" by or acting on behalf of an "investment company,", in each case within the meaning of the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended.

3.19 Finders and Investment Bankers.

Except for Pali Capital, Inc. and Piper Jaffray & Co., no broker, finder or investment banker is entitled to any brokerage, finder's prother fee or commission in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby based upon arrangements made by or on behalf of Parent or Merger Sub.

3.20 Disclaimer.

Parent and Merger Sub each acknowledges and agrees that, other than to the extent set forth in, or otherwise relied on for use in, the Proxy Statement or Registration Statement, neither the Company nor any other person is making any representations or warranties in connection with, or will have or be subject to any claim, liability, or indemnification obligation (under Section 5.3 hereof or otherwise) to Parent, Merger Sub, or any other person resulting from, any projections, forecasts, or any other information made available to Parent or Merger Sub in certain data rooms or in management presentations (formal or informal) or in any other manner prior to the execution of this Agreement, unless any such information is expressly included in a representation or warranty contained in Article II hereof.

ARTICLE IV

COVENANTS

4.1 Conduct of Business of the Company.

(a) Unless Parent shall otherwise consent in writing (such consent not to be unreasonably withhold), during the period from the date of this Agreement to the Effective Time, except as expressly contemplated by this Agreement or as set forth on Section 4.1 of the Company Disclosure Schodule (i) the Company and the Company Subsidiaries shall conduct their business, in all material respects in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice and (ii) the Company shall use its commercially reasonable efforts consistent with the foregoing to preserve intact, in all material respects, its business organization, to keep available the services of its and the Company Subsidiaries' managers, directors, officers, key employees, Company Producers and consultants, to maintain, in all material respects, existing relationships with all Persons with whom it and the Company Subsidiaries do significant business, and to preserve the possession, control and condition of its and the Company Subsidiaries' assets.

- (b) Without limiting the generality of the foregoing clause (a), except as set forth on Section 4.1 of the Company Discidure Schedule, during the period from January 1, 2008 to the Effective Time, neither the Company nor any of the Company Subsidiaries has or will (except as specifically contemplated by the terms of this Agreement), without the prior written consent of Parent (such consent not to be unreasonably withhold):
- (A) amend, waive or otherwise change, in any respect, its articles of organization, Member Agreement certificate of incorporation, operating agreement or by-laws (or comparable governing instruments);
- (B) authorize for issuance, issue, grant, sell, pledge, dispose of or propose to issue, grant, sell, pledge or eispose of any Membership Interest, or any options, warrants, commitments, subscriptions or rights of any kind to acquire or sell Membership Interest, any shares of capital stock or other securities or equity interests, including any securities convertible into or exchangeable for Membership Interest or equity interest of any class and any other equity—based awards;
- (C) split, combine, recapitalize or reclassify any of its equity interests or issue any other securities in respect thereof, or declare, pay or set aside any distribution or other dividend (whether in eash, equity or property or any combination thereof) in respect of its equity interests, or directly redoom, purchase or otherwise acquire or offer to acquire any of its capital equity or other securities or equity interests, provided, however, the Company may declare, pay or set aside any (i) distributions in an amount equal to the Company's accrual for Taxes as computed consistently with past practices and presented on the Company Financials dated December 31, 2007, (ii) distributions not to exceed \$2,000,000 in the aggregate and (iii) distributions to Directors of the Company in an amount not to exceed \$500,000 in the aggregate; provided, however, that the Company shall notify Farent within seven (?) days of such distributions:
- (D) incur, create, assume, prepay or otherwise become liable for any indebtedness (directly, contingently or otherwise), make a loan or advance to or investment in any third party, or guarantee or endorse any indebtedness, liability or obligation of any Person;
- (E) increase the wages, salaries or compensation exceeding 10% of current wages, salaries or compensation of any of its current or former consultants, officers, managers, directors or employees, or increase bonuses for the foregoing individuals exceeding 120% in the aggregate of the aggregate bonuses paid for fiscal year 2006 (provided, however, that the Company shall notify Parent within seven (7) days of such increase), or increase other benefits of any of the foregoing individuals, or enter into, establish, amend or terminate any Company Benefit Plan or any other employment, consulting, retention, change in control, collective bargaining, bonus or other incentive compensation, profit sharing, health or other wetfare, spek option or other equity or equity—related, pension, retirement, consulting, vacation, severance, separation, termination, deferred compensation, fringe, berquisite, or other compensation or benefit plan, policy, program, agreement, trust, fund or other arrangement with, for or in respect of any current or former consultant, officer, manager, director or employee, in each case other than as required by applicable Law or pursuant to the torms of any Company Benefit Plan in effect on the date of this Agreement;

- (F) make or rescind any material election relating to Taxes, settle any claim, action, mit, liligation, proceeding, arbitration, investigation, audit or controversy relating to Taxes, file any amended Tax Return or claim for refund, or make any change in its accounting or Tax policies or procedures, in each case except as required by applicable Law or GAAP;
- (G) transfer or license to any Person or otherwise extend, materially amend or modify, permit to lapse or fall to preserve any of the Company Intellectual Property or Licensed Intellectual Property, other than nonexclusive licenses in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, or disclose to any Person who has not entered into a confidentiality agreement any trade secrets;
- (H) terminate or waive or assign any material right under any Company Material Contract or enter into any (i) contract Involving amounts potentially exceeding \$50,000 or (ii) that would be a Company Material Contract or (iii) with a term longer than one year that cannot be terminated without payment of a material penalty and upon notice of 60 days or less;
- (I) fall to maintain its books, accounts and reports in all material respects in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice;
 - (f) establish any subsidiary or enter into any new line of business;
- (K) fail to use commercially reasonable efforts to keep in force insurance policies or replacement or refixed policies providing insurance coverage with respect to the assets, operations and activities of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries in an amount and scope of coverage as are currently in effect;
- (L) revalue any of its material assets or make any change in accounting methods, principles or practices, except as required by GAAP and approved by the Company's outside auditors;
- (M) waive, release, assign, settle or compromise any claim, action or proceeding (including any suit, action, claim, proceeding or investigation relating to this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby, including the Merger), other than waivers, releases, assignments, settlements or compromises that involve only the payment of monetary damages (and not the imposition of equitable relief on, or the admission of wrongdoing by, the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries) not in excess of \$50,000 individually or in the aggregate, or otherwise pay, discharge or satisfy any claims, flabilities or obligations other than in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, unless such amount has been reserved in the Company Financial Statements;

(MON) 9. 29' 08 17:10/ST. 16:39/NO. 4863333400 P 53

(N) close or materially reduce the Company's or any Company Subsidiary's activities, or effect any tay Company-initiated personnel reduction or change, at any of the Company's or any Company Subsidiary's facilities;	off or other
(O) acquire, including by merger, consolidation, acquisition of stock or assets, or any other form of business any corporation, partnership, limited liability company, other business organization or any division thereof, or any material amount of assets;	combination,
(P) make capital expenditures in excess of \$150,000;	
(Q) adopt a plan of complete or partial liquidation, dissolution, merger, consolidation, restructuring, recus other reorganization;	italization or
(R) voluntarily linear any material liability or obligation (whether absolute, accrued, contingent or otherwise the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice;	other than in
(S) sell, lease, license, transfer, exchange or awap, mortgage or otherwise pledge or encumber (including set of otherwise dispose of any material portion of its proporties, assets or rights;	euritizations),
(T) onter into any agreement, understanding or arrangement with respect to the voting of the Membership capital equity of any Company Subsidiary:	aterest or the
(U) take any action that would reasonably be expected to delay or impair the obtaining of any consents or appropriate Authority to be obtained in connection with this Agreement;	rovals of any
(V) enter into, amend, waive or terminate (other than terminations in accordance with their terms) any Affiliat	Transaction;
(W) enter into any new reinsurance transaction as assuming or ceding insurer (i) which does not co cancellation, termination and commutation provisions or (ii) which adversely changes the existing reinsurance profile of the Company and Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis outside of the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice;	
(X) after or amond in any material respect any existing underwriting, claims handling, loss control, investment financial reporting or accounting practices, guidelines or policies (including compliance policies) or any material assumption underlying practice or policy, except as may be required by GAAP, applicable SAP, any Governmental Authority or applicable Law, or	
-46-	{

(Y) authorize or agree to do any of the foregoing actions.

(c) In the event the Company enters into any reinsurance agreement or a new lease for its office space, the Company shall: (i) notify Parent in writing that it has done so and (ii) provide a copy of the reinsurance agreement or lease, as applicable, together with any analysis or comments of the Company on such agreement or lease. Within three business days after confirming receipt of same, Parent may send the Company a written objection to the reinsurance contract and lease, at which point the Parties shall negotiate in good faith for ten days to resolve such Parent objections, at which time if the Parties are unable to resolve Parent's objections, Parent may terminate the Agreement as provided in Section 7.1(d). If Parent does not provide Company with written notice of its intent to terminate the Agreement pursuant to Section 7.1(d) within ten days of receiving notice of an agreement or lease described above, then Parent shall be deemed to have waived any objection to such agreement or lease and its related right to terminate the Agreement pursuant to Section 7.1(d). In the event Parent sends no such objection, Parent shall be deemed to have approved such agreement(s) or such lease.

4.2 Access and Information: Confidentiality.

(a) Between the date of this Agreement and the Effective Time, each Party shall give the other Party, and shall direct is accountants and legal counsel to give, the other Party and its Representatives, at reasonable times and upon reasonable intervals and notice, access to all offices and other facilities and to all employees, properties, contracts, agreements, commitments, books and records of or pertaining to such Party and its subsidiaries (including Tax Returns, internal wark papers, client files, client contracts and director service agreements) and such financial and operating data and other information, all of the foregoing as the requesting Party or its Representatives may reasonably request regarding such Party's business, assets, liabilities, employees and other aspects (including unaudited quarterly financial statements, including a consolidated quarterly balance sheet and income statement, in the form such financial statements have been delivered to the other Party prior to the date hereof) and instruct such Party's Representative to cooperate with the requesting Party in its investigation (including by reading available independent public accountant's work papers), and a copy of each material report, schedule and other document filed or received pursuant to the requirements of applicable accountant's work papers), and a copy of each material conduct any such activities in such a manner as not to interfere unreasonably with the business or operations of the Party providing such information.

(b) All information obtained by the Company or any Company Subsidiary, on one hand, and Parent or Merger Sub, on the other hand, pursuant to this Agreement shall be kept confidential in accordance with and subject to the Confidentiality Agreement, dated November 20, 2007, between Parent and the Company (the "Confidentiality Agreement").

4.3 No Solicitation.

(a) For purposes of this Agreement, "Acquisition Proposal" means (other than the Merger) any inquiry, proposal or offer, or any indication of interest in making an offer or proposal, from any Person or group at any time relating to a merger, reorganization, redapitalization, consolidation, share exchange, business combination or similar transaction, including any single or multi-step transaction or series of related transactions involving the Company, the Company Subsidiaries or Parent on the one hand and any third party on the other hand or acquisition or purchase of assets of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries or Parent representing 50% or more of such Person's assets or business.

(b) From and after the date hereof, in order to induce the Company and the Parent to continue to commit to expend makagement time and financial resources in furtherance of the transactions contemplated hereby, from the date hereof until the earlier of (i) the date that is seved months from the date hereof or (ii) the date that is six months from the date of filing the Registration Statement (the "Exclusivity Period"), neither the Company, any Company Subsidiary nor the Parent shall, directly or indirectly, and shall not, directly or indirectly, authorize or permit any officer, manager, director, employee, accountant, consultant, legal counsel, financial actvisor, agent or other representative of such Person (collectively, the "Representatives") to, (i) solicit, encourage, assist, initiate or facilitate the making, submission or announcement of any Acquisition Proposal, (ii) furnish any non-public information regarding the Company, any Company Subsidiary, the Parent or the Merger to any Person or group (other than a Party to this Agrectment or their Representatives) in connection with or in response to an Acquisition Proposal, (iii) angage or participate in discussions or negotiations with any Person or group with respect to, or that could be expected to lead to, an Acquisition Proposal, (iv) withdraw, modify or qualify, or propose publicly to withdraw, modify or qualify, in a manner adverse to Parent, the approval of this Agreement or the Merger or the Board's recommendation that holders of Membership Interest adopt this Agreement, (v) approve, endorse or recommend, or publicly propose to approve, endorse or recommend, any Acquisition Proposal, (vi) discuss, acgotiate or onter into any letter of intent, agreement in principle, acquisition agreement or other similar agreement related to any Acquisition Proposal, or (vii) rolease any third party from, or waive any provision of, any confidentiality agreement to which the Company, any Company Subsidiary or Parent is a party (except as permitted pursuant to Section 4.2(a) horcof). Without limiting the foregoing, each Party agrees that it shall be respensible for the actions of its Representatives that would constitute a violation of the restrictions set forth in this Section 4.3 if done by such Party. Each Party shall promptly inform its Representatives of the obligations undertaken in this Section 4.3.

(c) Each Party shall notify the other Party hereto as promptly as practicable (and in any event within 48 hours) orally and in writing of the receipt by such Party or any of its Representatives of (i) any bona fide inquiries, proposals or offers, requests for information or requests for negotiations regarding or constituting any Acquisition Proposal or any bona fide inquiries, proposals or offers, requests for information or requests for discussions or negotiations that could be expected to result in an Acquisition Proposal, and (ii) any request for non-public information relating to such Party, specifying in each case the material terms and conditions thereof (including a copy thereof if in writing) and the identity of the party making such inquiry, proposal, offer or request for information. Each Party shall keep the other Party hereto promptly informed of the status of any such inquiries, proposals, offers or requests for information. From and after the date of this Agreement, each Party shall immediately cease and cause to be terminated any solicitations, discussions or negotiations with any parties with respect to any Acquisition Proposal and shall direct, and use its reasonable test efforts to cause, its Representatives to cease and terminate any such solicitations, discussions or negotiations.

4.4 Takeover Laws.

Notwithstanding any other provision in this Agreement, if any "fair price", "business combination", "moratorium", "control share acquisition" or similar anti-takeover Law (collectively, "Takeover Law") may become, or may purport to be, applicable to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, the Company and the members of its Board will grant such approvals and take such actions as are necessary so that the transactions contemplated by this Agreement may be consummated as promptly as practicable on the terms and conditions contemplated hereby and otherwise set to climinate the effect of any Takeover Law on any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

4.5 Member Litigation.

The Company shall give Parent the opportunity to participate in, subject to a customary joint defense agreement, any Member litigation against the Company or its managers, directors or officers relating to the Merger or any other transactions contemplated hereby; provided, however, that no actilement of any such litigation shall be agreed to without Parent's consent.

4.6 Conduct of Business of Parent.

(a) Unless the Company shall otherwise consent in writing (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld), during the period from the date of this Agreement to the Effective Time, except as specifically contemplated by the terms of this Agreement, (i) Parent and Merger Subshall conduct their business in, and shall not take any action other than in, the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, (ii) Parent shall use commercially reasonable efforts to continue to maintain, in all material respects, its assets, properties, rights and operations in accordance with present practice in a condition suitable for their current use, (iii) Parent shall use commercially reasonable efforts consistent with the foregoing to conduct the business of Parent in compliance with applicable Laws in all material respect, including without limitation the timety filing of all reports, forms or other documents with the SEC required to be filed with the SEC by Parent pursuant to the Securities Act, the Exchange Act and the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, and to preserve intact the business organization of Parent.

(b) Without limiting the generality of the foregoing clause (a), during the period from the date of this Agreement to the Effective Time, neither Parent or Merger Sub will (except (1) as specifically contemplated by this Agreement and (2) that Parent may commence the Private Placement, Exchange Offer and Tonder Offer), without the prior written consent of the Company (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld):

(i) authorize for issuance, issue, grant, sell, pledge, dispose of or propose to issue, grant, sell, pledge or dispose of any slares of, or any options, warrants, commitments, subscriptions or rights of any kind to acquire or sell Common Stock (including upon exercise of any outstanding option, warrant or similar right to acquire such Common Stock), any shares of capital stock or other securities or equity interests, including any securities convertible into or exchangeable for Common Stock or equity interest of any class and any other equity-based awards or alter in any way as outstanding securities or make any changes in outstanding shares of capital stock or its capitalization, whether by means of a reclassification, recapitalization, stock split or combination, exchange or readjustment of shares, stock dividend or otherwise or agree to register under the Securities Act any capital stock of Parent or Merger Sub, except as contemplated in the Prospectus;

(ii) declare, pay or set aside any dividend;

- (iii) incur, create, assume, prepay or otherwise become liable for any indebtedness (directly, contingently or otherwise), make a loan or advance to or investment in any third party, or guarantee or endorse any indebtedness, liability or obligation of any Person or subject any of its assets, properties or rights, or any part thereof to any mortgage, pledge, accurity interest, encumbrance, claim, charge, lien (statutory or other), or other limitation or restriction, except as contemplated in the Prospectus;
- (iv) make any change in any Parent Organizational Documents or Merger Sub Organizational Documents (other than as contemplated by the Proxy);
- (y) redeem, retire, purchase or otherwise acquire, directly or indirectly, any shares of the capital stock, membership interests or other awaership interests of Parent or Merger Sub;
 - (vi) acquire, lesse or sublease any material tangible assets, raw material or properties (including real property)
 - (vii) enter into any Benefit Plan or any employment, severance, or change of control agreement;
 - (viiii) contractually commit to make capital expenditures for any period following the Effective Time;
- (ix) make or rescind any material election relating to Taxes, settle any claim, action, suit, litigation, proceeding, arbitration, investigation, audit or controversy relating to Taxes, file any amended Tax Return or claim for refund, or make any change in its accounting of Tax policies or procedures, in each case except as required by applicable Law or GAAP;

- (x) enter into any agreement or contract that would be a Parent Material Contract;
- (xi) fail to maintain its books, accounts and records in all material respects in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice;
 - (xii) establish any subsidiary (other than as contemplated hereby) or enter into any new line of business;
- (xiii) fail to use commercially reasonable efforts to keep in force insurance policies or replacement or revised policies providing insurance coverage with respect to the assets, operations and activities of the Parent and the Merger Sub in an amount and scope of coverage as are currently in effect;
- (xiv) revalue any of its material assets or make any change in accounting methods, principles or practices, except as required by GAAP and approved by the Parent's outside auditors;
- (xv) waive, release, assign, settle or compromise any claim, action or proceeding (including any suit, action, claim, proceeding or investigation relating to this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby, including the Merger), other than waivers, releases, assignments, settlements or compromises that involve only the payment of monetary damages (and not the imposition of equitable react on, or the admission of wrongdoing by, the Parent or Merger Sub) not in excess of \$50,000 individually or in the aggregate, or otherwise psy, discharge or satisfy any claims, liabilities or obligations other than in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, unless such amount has been reserved in the Parent financial statements included in the Parent SEC Reports;
- (xvi) acquire, including by merger, consolidation, acquisition of stock or assets, or any other form of business combination, any corporation, partnership, limited liability company, other business organization or any division thereof, or any material amount of assets;
 - (xvii) make capital expenditures in excess of \$150,000;
- (xviii) adopt a plan of complete or partial liquidation, dissolution, merger, consolidation, restructuring, recapitalization or other reorganization;
- (xix) voluntarily incur any material liability or obligation (whether absolute, accrued, contingent or otherwise other than in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice;

(xx) sell, lease, license, transfer, exchange or swap, mortgage or otherwise pledge or encumber (including scentrizations), or otherwise dispose of any material portion of its properties, assets or rights;

(xxi) take any action that would reasonably be expected to delay or impair the obtaining of any consents or approvals of any Governmental Authority to be obtained in connection with this Agreement;

(xxii) enter into, amond, waive or terminate (other than terminations in accordance with their terms) any Affiliate

Transaction; or

(xxiii) authorize or agree to do any of the foregoing actions.

ARTICLE V

ADDITIONAL COVENANTS OF THE PARTIES

5.1 Notification of Certain Matters,

Each of Parent and the Company shall give prompt notice to the other (and, if in writing, furnish copies of) if any of the following occurs after the date of this Agreement: (i) there has been a material failure on the part of the Party providing the notice to comply with or satisfy any covenant, condition or agreement to be complied with or satisfied by it hereunder; (ii) receipt of any notice or other communication in writing from any third party alleging that the Consent of such third party is or may be required in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, including the Merger); (iii) receipt of any notice or other communication from any Governmental Authority in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement (including the Merger); (iv) the discovery of any fact or circumstance that, or the occurrence or non-occurrence of any event the occurrence or non-occurrence of which, would reasonably be expected to cause or result in any of the conditions to the Merger set forth in Article VI not being satisfied or the satisfaction of those conditions being materially delayed; or (v) the commencement or threat, in writing, of any Action against any Party or any of its affiliates, or any of their respective properties or assets, or, to the knowledge of the Company or Parent, as applicable, any officer, director, patter, member or munager, in his or her capacity as such, of the Company or Parent, as applicable, or any of their affiliates with respect to the consummation of the Merger. No such notice to any Party shall constitute an acknowledgement or admission by the Party providing notice regarding whether or not any of the representations, warranties or covenants contained in this Agreement have been breached.

5.2 Reasonable Best Efforts.

(a) Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, prior to the Effective Time, each Party shall use reasonable but efforts, and shall cooperate fully with the other Parties, to take, or cause to be taken, all actions and to do, or cause to be done, all things necessary, proper or advisable under applicable Laws and regulations to consummate the Merger and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement and the Prexy Statement (including the receipt of all Requisite Regulatory Approvals), and to comply as promptly as practicable with all requirements of Governmental Authorities applicable to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. In furtherance and not in limitation of the foregoing, to the extent required by the Florida Office of Insurance Regulation, each Party hereto agrees to make required filing or application required by the Florida Office of Insurance Regulation with respect to the transactions contemplated hereby, which shall include filing a Form A, as promptly as practicable (but no later than 3d days after the date of this Agreement) and to supply as promptly as reasonably practicable any additional information and documentary material that may be requested by the Florida Office of Insurance Regulation.

(b) In furtherance and not in limitation of the covenants of the Parties contained in Section 5.2(a), (i) as soon as reasonably practicable following the date of this Agreement, the Company and Parent shall cooperate in all respects with each other and use (and shall cause their respective subsidiaries to use) their respective reasonable best efforts to prepare and file with the relevant insurance regulators requests for approval of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement (including the Merger) and shall use all reasonable efforts to have such insurance regulators approve the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, and (ii) each of Parent and Merger Sub, on the one hand, and the Company, on the other hand, shall give prompt written notice if such Party receives any notice from any insurance regulator in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, and, in the case of any such written notice, shall promptly furnish the other Party with a copy thereof. If an insurance regulator requires that a hearing be held in connection with its approval of the transactions contemplated hereby, each Party shall use its reasonable best efforts to arrange for such hearing to be held promptly. At Parent's request, the Company shall obtain from applicable regulatory authorities written assurances in form reasonably satisfactory to Parent with respect to the applicability to the Company and/or any of the Company Subsidiaries of orders, decrees or pronouncements of such regulatory authorities.

(c) In furtherance and not in limitation of the covenants of the Parties contained in Section 5.2(a) and Section 5.2(b), if day objections are asserted with respect to the transactions contemplated hereby under any applicable Law or if any suit is instituted (or threatened to be instituted) by any applicable Governmental Authority or any private party challenging any of the transactions contemplated hereby as violative of any applicable Law or which would otherwise prevent, materially impede or materially delay the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, each of Parent, Merger Sub and the Company shall use its reasonable best efforts to resolve any such objections or suits so as to permit consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, including in order to resolve such objections or suits which, in any case if not resolved, could reasonably be expected to prevent, materially impede or materially delay the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby (including the Merger).

- (d) In the event any administrative or judicial action or proceeding is instituted (or threatened to be instituted) by a Governmentol Authority or private party challenging the Merger or any other transaction contemplated by this Agreement, or any other agreement contemplated hereby, each of Parent, Merger Sub and the Company shall cooperate in all respects with each other and use its respective reasonable best efforts to contest and resist any such action or proceeding and to have vacated, lifted, reversed or overturned any decree, judgment, injunction or other order, whatever temporary, preliminary or permanent, that is in effect and that prohibits, prevents or restricts consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.
- (c) Prior to the Effective Time, the Company shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to obtain any Consents of this parties with respect to any contracts to which the Company or any Company Subsidiary is a party as may be necessary or appropriate for the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby or required by the terms of any contract as a result of the execution, performance or consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby (including the Mergor).
- (f) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, nothing in this Agreement shall obligate Parent, Merger Sub or any of their respective affiliates to take any action or commit to take any action, or consent or agree to any condition, restriction or undertaking requested or imposed by any Governmental Authority, whether in connection with obtaining any Requisite Regulatory Approval or otherwise, if, in the good fuith determination of Parent, such action, condition, restriction or undertaking, individually or in the aggregate, with all other such action, conditions, restrictions or undertakings, would materially adversely affect the benefits, taken as a whole, that Parent reasonably expocts to derive from the transactions contemplated by this Agreement (a "Bardensome Condition"); including, without limitation, that any requirement that Parent, the Surviving Company or any of its or their subsidiaries (i) provide or commit to provide additional capital to the Company or any Company Subsidiary or (ii) provide any surplus maintenance, guarantee, keep-well or similar agreements or commitments that are more burdensome than currently required of the Company by such Governmental Authority shall each be deemed to be a Burdensome Condition.
- (g) Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, neither Parent nor the Cumpany shall be required to agree to any term, condition or modification with respect to obtaining any Consents in connection with the Merger and consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement that would result in, or would be reasonably likely to result in, (i) either individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect or a Parent Material Adverse Effect or (ii) Parent, Morger Sub, the Company or Cumpany Subsidiaries having to cease, sell or otherwise dispose of any assets or business (including the requirement that any such assets or business be held separate).

5.3 Indemnification

(a) Indomnification by the Company. From the date of this Agreement through the Closing Date, the Company shall indemnify and hold harmless each of Parent, Merger Sub, their affiliates and each of their respective successors and assigns, and their respective officers, directors, employees and agents (each, a "Parent Indomnified Party") from and against any liabilities, claims (including claims by third parties), demands, judgments, losses, coats, damages or expenses whatsoever (including reasonable anomeys', consultants' and other professional fees and disbursements of every kind, nature and description) (collectively, "Damages") that such Parent Indomnified Party may sustain, suffer or incur and that result from, arise out of or relate to (i) any breach by the Company or any Company Subsidiary of any of their representations, warranties, covenants or agreements contained in this Agreement, and/ or (ii) any fraud committed by or the willful breach of this Agreement by the Company or any Company Subsidiary.

(b) Indemnification by Parent and Merger Sub. From the date of this Agreement through the Closing Dute, Parent and Merger Sub shall jointly and severally indemnify and hold harmless the Company, its successors and assigns, and their respective managers, officers, directors, employees and agents (each, a "Compuny Indemnified Purty") from and against any Damages that such Company Indemnified Party may sustain, suffer or incur and that result from, arise out of or relate to (i) any breach by either Parent or Merger Sub of any of their representations, warranties contained in this Agreement, and/ or (ii) any fraud committed by or the willful breach of this Agreement by Parent or Merger Sub.

(c) Indemnification Procedures. A Person seeking indemnification under this Section 5.3 (the "Indemnities") must give fimely written notice to the Person from whom indemnification is sought (the "Indemnifor") as soon as practical after the Indemnifice becomes aware of any condition or event that gives rise to Damages for which indemnification is sought under this Section 5.3. The failure of the Indemnities to give timely reftice shall not affect the Indomnitee's rights to indemnification hereunder except to the extent that the indemnitor demonstrates that it was materially prejudiced by such failure. In the event a claim or demand is made by a party against an Indemnitee, the Indemnitee shall promptly notify the Indemnitor of fuch claim or demund, specifying the nature and the amount (the "Claim Notice"). The Indemnitor shall notify the Indemnites within fifteen (15) days after receipt of the Claim Notice whether the Indemnitor will undertake, conduct, and control, through counsel of its own choosing (subject to the consent of Indemnitoe, such consent not to be unreasonably withhold or delayed) and at its expense, the settlement or defense thereof, and Indemnitee shall cooperate with indemnite in connection therewith, provided that if Indemnitor undertakes such defense; (i) Indemnitor shall not thereby permit to exist any Encumbrance or other adverse charge upon any asset of Indemnites or settle such action without first obtaining the consent of Indomnitoe, except for settlements except you evening monetary matters for which Indomnitor has acknowledged responsibility for payment; (ii) Indomnitor shall permit Indomnitee (at Indomnitee's sole cost and expense) to participate in such settlement or defense through occurse bounded by Indomnitee; and (iii) Indomnitor shall agree promptly to reimburse Indemnitee for the full amount of any loss resulting from such claim and all related expenses incurred by Indemnitee, except for those celes expressly assumed by the Indemnitee herounder. The Indemnitee agrees to preserve and provide access to all evidence that may be useful in defending against such claim and to provide reasonable ecoperation in the defense thereof or in the presecution of any action against a third party in connection therewith. The Indemnitor's defense of any claim or demand shall not constitute an admission or concession of liability therefor or otherwise operate in derogation of any rights Indemnitor may have against Indemnitoe or any third party. So long as Indemnitor is reasonably contesting any such claim in good faith, Indemnitoe shall not pay or settle any such claim. If Indemnitor does not notify Indemnitee within fifteen (15) days after receipt of Indemnitee's Claim Notice that it elects to undertake the defense thereof, indemnitee shall have the right to contest, settle or compromise the claim in the exercise of its exclusive discretion at the expense of the Indomnitor (provided that the indomnitor shall not be required to pay Indomnitee's expenses for the defense, settlement or compromise of claims which are not covered by Indomnitor's obligations this Section 5.3).

- (d) Limitations on Indemnification. The Parties' rights to indemnification herounder are subject to the following limitations:
- (i) The maximum aggregate amount of Damages that may be recovered from the Company on the one hand or the Parent and Merger Sub on the other hand pursuant to this Section 5.3 shall not exceed \$1,000,000.
- (ii) Any claim for indemnification hereunder may not be pursued and is hereby irrevocably waived upon and after the Closing Date.
- (iii) The Company and its Members may only seek indemnification hereunder against Parent and Merger Sub and Parent and Merger Sub hay only seek indemnification hereunder against the Company. The Parties hereby Interocably waive in perpetuity any and all claims for indemnification hereunder against the officers, directors and affiliated entities of the other Party bereto, as well as any and all claims for indemnification hereunder against the Trust Fund and all other entities controlled by Parent, Company or their officers and directors.
- (e) Exclusive Remedy. The rights of the Parties for indemnification relating to this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby shall be strictly limited to those contained in this Section 5.3, and, except as specifically set forth in Section 9.10, such indemnification rights shall be the exclusive remedies of the Parties with respect to any matter arising under or in connection with this Agreement. To the maximum extent permitted by applicable Law, the Parties hereby waive all other rights and remedies with respect to any matter arising under or in connection with this Agreement, whotever under any applicable Law, at common law or otherwise. Neither Company nor any of its affiliates, successors or permitted assigns, make any representation, warranty or covenant to Parent or Merger Sub or any of their affiliates, successors or permitted assigns, except as set forth in this Agreement. Consequently, neither Parent nor Merger Sub nor any of their affiliates, successors or permitted assigns may bring or otherwise maintain any claim, action or remoty against the Company or any of its affiliates, successors or permitted assigns, and no recourse shall be brought against any of them, by virtue of any claim or allegation of any representation, warranty or covenant not set forth in this Agreement.

5.4 Public Announcements.

Parent and the Company agree that no public release or announcement concerning this Agreement of the Merger shall be issued by either Party or any of their affiliates without the prior consent of the other Party (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed), except as such release or announcement may be required by applicable Law or the rules or regulations of any securities exchange, in which case the applicable Party shall use reasonable best efforts to allow the other Party reasonable time to comment on such release or announcement in advance of such issuance; provided, however, that either Parent or the Company may make any public statement in response to specific questions by the press, analysts, investors or those attending industry conferences or financial analyst conference calls, so long as any such statements are not inconsistent with pravious public releases or announcements made by Parent or the Company in compliance with this Agreement.

5.5 Company Producers.

As promptly as practical following the date of this Agreement, and in any event within ten (10) Business Days, and in compliance with applicable Law, Parent and the Company shall develop a joint plan for the communication by the Company regarding the transactions contemplated by this Agreement (including the Merger) with the Company Producers. Each Party must get the written consent of the other Party (such consent not to be pureasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed) prior to initiating any communication with any Company Producers regarding the transactions contemplated by this Agreement (including the Merger).

5.6 Registration Statement and Tender Offer,

(a) The Parties acknowledge the filing with the SEC of a registration statement/proxy statement on Form S-4 (or other appropriate form) for the purpose of registering the Stock Consideration, Warrant Consideration and Additional Share and Warrant Consideration (and any shares issuable upon exercise of the warrants comprising the Warrant Consideration and Additional Share and Warrant Consideration) in the Merger (the "Registration Statement"), which includes proxy materials for the purpose of, among other things, soliciting proxies from current holders of Parent Common Stock to approve and adopt this Agroement and the transactions contemplated hereby (the "Proxy Statement"). The Parties further acknowledge the requirement to make filings pursuant to Schedule TO with respect to the Tender Offer. Parent, with the assistance of the Company, shall promptly file the fourth amendment to the Registration Statement or any subsequent amendment thereto and respond to any SEC commonts and shall use reasonable less tefforts to cause such Proxy Statement/Registration Statement to be declared effective by the SEC us soon after filing as practicable. Farent, with the assistance of the Company, shall promptly file all documents required to be filed under Schedule TO. Parent shall bear all expenses of the Registration Statement and the filings of information pursuant to Schedule TO, including foes and expenses, if any, of a counsel or other advisors. In connection with the Registration Statement, each Member will furnish to Parent in writing such information with respect to the name and address of such Member and such other information as may be reasonably required for use in connection with the Registration Statement.

(b) Parent shall make all necessary filings with respect to the Merger and the transactions contemplated thereby under the Securities Act and the Exchange Act and applicable "blue sky" laws and the rules and regulations thereunder. Parent will advise the Company, promptly after it receives notice thereof, of the time when the Registration Statement has been declared effective by the SEC or any supplement or amendment to the Registration Statement or Proxy Statement has been filed, or any request by the SEC for amendment of the Registration Statement or Proxy Statement or comments thereon and responses thereto or requests by the SEC for additional information. No amendment or supplement to the Registration Statement or Proxy Statement and information that the approval of the Company, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld. If at any time prior to the Effective Time, any information relating to Parent or the Company, or any of their respective affiliates, officers or directors, should be discovered by Parent or the Company that should be set forth in an amendment or supplement to the Registration Statement or Proxy Statement, so that such documents would not include any mist tatement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact necessary to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading, the party which discovers such information shall promptly notify the other Party hereto and an appropriate amendment or supplement describing such information shall be promptly filed with the SEC and, to the extent required by taw, disseminated to the stockholders of the Parent.

5.7 <u>Recervation of Stock and Warrant Consideration</u>. Parent hereby agrees there shall be, or Parent shall cause to be, reserved for issuance and/or delivery such number of shares of Common Stock as shall be required for issuance and delivery of the Stock Consideration and Warrant Consideration. The Company covenants that it will authorize or cause to be authorized such number of shares of Common Stock as shall from time to time sufficient to issue the Stock Consideration and the Warrant Consideration.

5.8 Special Meetines: Proxy.

As promptly as practicable following the execution of this Agreement, Parent, acting through its board of directors, shall, in accordance with applicable Law:

(a) duly call, give notice of, convene and hold a special meeting of its stockholders (the "Special Meeting") for the purposes of considering and taking action upon the approval and adoption of this Agreement and the Merger, including adjourning such meeting for unito thirty (30) Business Days to obtain such approval. Parent shall (i) use reasonable best efforts to solicit the approval of this Agreement by the stockholders of Parent and (ii) include in the Proxy Statement (x) the hoard of directors' declaration of the advisability of this Agreement and its recommendation to the stockholders of Parent that they adopt this Agreement and approve the Merger and (y) all other requests or approvals necessary to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Parent may adjourn or postpones the Special Meeting as and to the extent required by applicable Law. Parent shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to cause the Proxy Statement to be mailed to its stockholders as promptly as practicable after the Registration Statement, of which the Proxy Statement is a part, is declared effective by the SEC. The Company shall cooperate and assist Parent and its counsel in preparing the Proxy Statement and acknowledges that a substantial portion of the Proxy Statement shall include disclosure regarding the Company, any Company Subsidiary and their respective management, operations and financial condition. The Company shall make its, and cause each Company Subsidiary to make its, managers, directors, officers and employees available to Parent and its counsel in connection with the drafting of the Proxy Statement and responding in a timely manner to comments from the SEC. Prior to the fifting of the Proxy Statement with the SEC and each amendment thereto, the Company shall confirm in writing to Parent and its counsel that it has reviewed the Proxy Statement (and each amendment thereto) and approved any information provided by the Company and its Members. If, prior to the Effective Time, any event occurs with respect to the Company or any Company Subsidiary, or any change occurs with respect to other information supplied by the Company or any Company Subsidiary for tigelusion in the Proxy Statement, the Company shall promptly notify Parent of such event, and the Company and Parent shall cooperate in the prompt filing with the SEC of any necessary amendment or supplement to the Proxy Statement and, as required by Law, in disseminating the information contained in such amendment or supplement to Parent's stockholders.

(b) promptly transmit any amendment or supplement to its stockholders, if at any time prior to the Special Meeting pero shall be discovered any information that should be set forth in an amendment or supplement to the Prexy Statement.

ARTICLE VI

CONDITIONS

6.1 Conditions to Each Party's Obligations.

The obligations of each Party to consummate the Merger shall be subject to the satisfaction or waiver (where permissible), at it prior to the Effective Time, of the following conditions:

- (a) Stockholder Annioval. The Required Parent Vote shall have been obtained in accordance with the DGCL and the stackholders of Parent holding thirty percent (30%) or more of the shares of Common Stock sold in Parent's initial public offering shall not have voted against the Merger and exercised their conversion rights under Parent's Certificate of Incorporation, as amended, to convert their shares of Common Stock into a sash payment from the Trust Fund.
- (b) Antitrust Laws, if any, shall have experied (and any extension thereof) under any Antitrust Laws, if any, shall have expired or been terminated.
- (c) <u>Requisite Regulatory Approvals and Consents</u>. All authorizations, approvals and permits required to be obtained from or made with any Governmental Authority in order to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement (the "Regulatory Approvals"), and all Consents from third parties that are required in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, shall have been obtained or made, including, without limitation, the consent of Columbus Bank and Trust Company.

- (d) No Law. No Governmental Authority shall have enacted, issued, promulgated, enforced or entered any Law (whether temporary, preliminary or permanent) or Order that is then in affect and has the effect of making the Merger illegal or otherwise preventing or prohibiting consummation of the Merger.
- (e) Effective Registration Statement. The Registration Statement shall have been declared effective by the SEC and no stop order suspending the effectiveness of the Registration Statement shall be in effect and no proceedings for that purpose shall be pending before or threatened by the SEC.
- (f) Company Member Approval. This Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby shall have been duly approved by the Required Company Vote.
- (g) Private Placement. Exchange Offer and Tender Offer. The Notes shall have been issued for an aggregate purchase price of not less than \$17,000,000. The Private Placement, Exchange Offer and Tender Offer shall each have been consummated.

6.2 Conditions to Obligations of Parent and Morger Sub.

The obligations of Parent and Merger Sub to consummate the Merger are subject to the satisfaction or waiver by Parent, at dr prior to the Effective Time, of the following additional conditions:

- (a) Representations and Warranties. Each of the representations and warranties of the Company and any Company Subsidiary set forth in this Agreement that are qualified by materiality shall be true and corroot and those not so qualified shall be true and correct in all material espects as of the date of this Agreement and as of the Effective Time as though made as of the Effective Time (except to the extent that any of such representations and warranties expressly speaks only as of an earlier date, in which case such representation and warranty that is qualified by materiality shall be true and correct, and those not so qualified shall be true and correct and those not so qualified shall be true and correct in all material respects, as of such earlier date).
- (b) Agreements and Covenants. The Company shall have performed, in all material respects, all of its obligations and complied with, in all material respects, all of its agreements and covenants to be performed or complied with by it under this Agreement at or prior to the Effective Time.
- (c) Officer Certificate. The Company shall have delivered to Parent a certificate, dated the Closing Date, signed by the edief executive officer or chief financial officer of the Company, certifying in such capacity as to the satisfaction of the conditions specified in Sections 6.2(a), 6.2(b) and 6.2(a).

- (d) Secretary's Certificate. The Company shall have delivered to Parent a true copy of the resolutions of the Board of the Company authorizing the execution of this Agreement and the consummation of the Merger and transactions contemplated herein, certified by the Secretary of the Company or similar officer.
 - (c) Company Material Adverse Effect, No Company Material Adverse Effect shall have occurred since the date of this Agreement.
- (f) <u>Burdensome Condition</u>. The Requisite Regulatory Approvals shall not have included or contained, or resulted in the imposition of, any Burdensome Condition.
- (g) Required Company Vote and Dissenting Membership Interest. The Required Company Vote shall have been obtained. No more than ten percent (10%) of the outstanding Membership Interest shall constitute Dissenting Membership Interest.
- (h) Legal Oninion, Parent shall have received an opinion of the Company's counsel, Foley & Lardner or Myers & Fuller P.A., in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Parent, addressed to Parent and Morger Sub, and dated as of the Closing Date.
- (i) Lock Un Agreements. Parent shall have received Executive Lock Up Agreements and Entity Lock Up Agreements. Farent Executive and Entity Equity Holder set forth in Section 1.8(b).
- (i) Conversion. The stockholders of Parent holding thirty percent (30%) or more of the shares of Common Stock sold in Barent's initial public offering shall not have voted against the Merger and exercised their conversion rights under Parent's Certificate of Incorporation, us amended, to convert their shares of Common Stock into a cash payment from the Trust Fund.
- (k) Board of Directors. The officers and the Board of Directors of Parent and the Surviving Corporation shall be constituted as set forth in Section 1.8 hereof, effective as of the Effective Time.

(1) Waiver of Right of First Refusal.

- (i) The Company shall have waived, in writing, its right of first option to purchase all of the Membership Interests being sold pursuant hereto, including, without limitation, its rights pursuant to Section 5.3 of the Member's Agreement of the Company (the "Member's Agreement"); and
- (ii) All Members, including, without limitation, the holders of Dissenting Membership Interests, shall each have waived, in writing, their respective rights of first option to purchase all of the Membership Interests being sold pursuant hereto, including, without limitation, its rights pursuant to Section 5.4 of the Member's Agreement of the Company or the relevant provision in the Member's Agreement shall not be applicable with respect to the Merger or the transactions contemplated in connection therewith and such non-applicability has been agreed to in writing by such percentage of Membership Interests as is necessary to amend such provision of the Member's Agreement.

(m) Waiver of Chairman Purchase Right. The Chairman of the Company shall have waived its right to purchase Membership Interests pursuant to Section 8.1 of the Member's Agreement.

6.3 Conditions to Obligations of the Company.

The obligations of the Company to consummate the Merger are subject to the satisfaction or waiver by the Company, at or prior to the Effective Time, of the following additional conditions:

- (a) Representations and Warranties. Each of the representations and warranties of the Parent and Merger Sub set forth in this Agreement that are qualified by materiality shall be true and correct and those not so qualified shall be true and correct in all material respects as of the date of this Agreement and as of the Effective Time as though made as of the Effective Time (except to the extent that any of such representations and warranties expressly speaks only as of an earlier date, in which case such representation and warranty that is qualified by materiality shall be true and correct, and those not so qualified shall be true and correct in all material respects, as of such earlier date).
- (b) Agreements and Covenants. Each of Parent and Merger Sub shall have performed, in all material respects, its obligations and complied with, in all material respects, its agreements and covenants to be performed or complied with by it under this Agreement at or prior to the Effective Time, including, without limitation, the resignation from the Board of Parent of these persons currently on the Board of Parent who are not named as directors following the Effective Time in the Proxy Statement.
- (c) Officer Certificate. Parent shall have delivered to the Company a certificate, dated the Closing Date, signed by the chief executive officer or chief financial officer of Parent, certifying in such capacity as to the satisfaction of the conditions specified in Sections 6.3(a) and 6.3(b).
- (d) Secretary's Certificate. The Parent shall have delivered to the Company a true copy of the resolutions of the Board of Directors of the Parent authorizing the execution of this Agreement and the consummation of the Merger and transactions contemplated herein, certified by the Secretary of the Company or similar officer.
 - (c) Parent Material Adversa Effect. No Parent Material Adverse Effect shall have occurred since the date of this Agreement.
- (f) Lenal Opinion. The Company shall have received an opinion of the Parent's and Merger Sub's counsel, Ellenoff Grossman & Schole, LLP, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Company, addressed to the Company, and dated as of the Closing Date.

(g) Board of Directors. The officers and the Board of Directors of Parent and the Surviving Corporation shall be constituted as set forth in Section 1.8 hereof, effective as of the Effective Time.

6.4 Frustration of Conditions.

Neither Percut nor the Company may rely on the failure of any condition set forth in this Article VI to be satisfied if such failure was caused by such Party's failure to comply with or perform any of its covenants or obligations set forth in this Agreement.

ARTICLE VII

<u>TERMINATION AND ABANDONMENT</u>

7.1 Termination.

This Agreement may be terminated and the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby may be abandoned at any tire prior to the Effective Time, notwithstanding any approval of the matters presented in connection with the Merger by the stockholders of Parent and Members of the Company (the date of any such termination, the "Termination Date"), as follows:

- (a) by mutual written consent of each of the Company and Parent, as duly authorized by the Board of Directors of Farent and the Board of the Company;
- (b) by written notice by either Parent or the Company If the Closing conditions set forth in Section 6.1 have not been a tiaffed by the Company or Parent, as the case may be (or waived by Parent or the Company as the case may be) by the date that is the earlier of (A) six months from filing of the Registration Statement or (B) seven months from date of the Agreement; previded however, that the right to terminate this Agreement under this Section 7.1(b) shall not be available to Parent or the Company due to failure by Parent or Merger Sub, on one hand, or the Company or they Company Subsidiary, on the other hand, to fulfill any obligation under this Agreement;
- (c) by written notice by either Parent or the Company, if any Governmental Authority shall have enacted, issued, promulgated, enforced or entered any Order or Law that is, in each case, then in effect and is final and nonappealable and has the effect of permanently restraining, enjoining or otherwise preventing or prohibiting the transactions contemplated by this Agreement (including the Merger); provided, however, that the right to terminate this Agreement under this Section 7.1(a) shall not be available to any Party whose failure to fulfill any obligation under this Agreement has been the cause of, or resulted in, any such Order or Law to have been enacted, issued, promulgated, enforced or entered:

(MON) 9.29'08 17:20/ST.16:39/NO.4863333400 P 71

- (d) by written notice by Parent, if after following the procedures set forth in Section 4.1(c), Parent and Company are unable to resolve Parent's objections to the reinsurance contract and lease.
- (e) by written notice by Parent, if there has been a breach by the Company of any of its representations, warranties covenants or agreements contained in this Agreement, or if any representation or warranty of the Company shall have become untrue or inaccurate, in either case that would result in a failure of a condition set forth in Section 6.2 (a "Terminating Company Breach");
- (f) by written notice by the Company, if there has been a breach by Parent or Merger Sub of any of its representations, warranties, covenants or agreements contained in this Agreement, or if any representation or warranty of Parent or Merger Sub shall have become untrue or inaccurate, in either case that would result in a failure of a condition set forth in Section 6.3 (a "Terminating Parent Breach");
- (g) by written notice by either Parent or Company, if, at the Special Meeting (including any adjournment or postponer ent thereof at which this Agreement is voted upon), the Required Parent Vote is not obtained: provided, however, that the right to terminate this Agreement under this Section 7.1(f) shall not be available to Parent where the failure to obtain the Required Parent Vote shall have resulted from Parent's preach of this Agreement;
- (h) by written notice by either Parent or Company, if the stockholders of Parent holding thirty percent (30%) or more of the shares of Common Stock sold in Parent's initial public offering shall have voted against the Merger and exercised their conversion rights under Parent's Incorporation, as amended, to convert their shares of Common Stock into a cash payment from the Trust Fund;
- (i) by written notice by either Parent or Company if the Required Company Vote is not obtained, provided, that in the event of termination pursuant to this subsection, Company shall be obligated to pay Parent for all costs, expenses and fees incurred in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby, up to a maximum of \$500,000 cash within three (3) business days of the date of such written notice from other Parent or Company;
- (j) by written notice by either Parent or Company in the event more than five percent (5%) of Membership Interests are Dissenting Membership Interests;
- (k) by written notice by Parent if the Closing conditions set forth in Section 6.2 have not been satisfied by the Company (or waived by Parent) by the date that is the earlier of (A) six months from filing of the Registration Statement or (B) seven months from date of the Agreement; provided however, that the right to terminate this Agreement under this Section 7.1(k) shall not be available to Parent if Parent is in material preach of any representation, warranty or covenant contained in this Agreement; or

(I) by written notice by Company if the Closing conditions set forth in Section 6.3 have not been satisfied by Parent or waived by Company) by the date that is the earlier of (A) six months from filing of the Registration Statement or (B) seven months from date of the Agreement; provided, however, that the right to terminate this Agreement under this Section 7.1(I) shall not be available to Company if Company is in material breach of any representation, warranty or covenant contained in this Agreement.

7.2 Effect of Termination.

In the event of the termination of this Agreement pursuant to Section 7.1, this Agreement shall forthwith become void, and there shall be no liability on the part of any Party hereto or any of their respective affiliates or the directors, officers, partners, members, managers, employees, agents or other representatives of any of them, and all rights and obligations of each Party hereto shall cease, except (i) as set forth in this Section 7.2 and in Section 7.3 and Article VIII and (ii) subject to Section 5.3, nothing herein shall relieve any Party from liability for any fraud or willful breach of this Agreement prior to termination. Without limiting the foregoing, Section 4.2(b), Section 5.3, this Section 7.2, Section 7.3 and Article VIII shall survive the termination of this Agreement.

7.3 Feet and Expenses.

(a) Except as otherwise set forth in this Agreement, including this Section 7.3, all Expenses incurred in connection with this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby shall be paid by the Party incurring such expenses, whether or not the Merger or any other related transaction is consummated. As used in this Agreement, "Expenses" shall include all out—of—pocket expenses (including all fees and expenses of counsel, accountants, investment bankers, financing sources, experts and consultants to a Party hereto and its affiliates) incurred by a Party or on its behalf in connection with or related to the authorization, preparation, negotiation, execution or performance of this Agreement, the preparation, printing, filling or mailing of the Proxy Statement and Registration Statement, the solicitation of the Required Parent Vote and all other matters related to the columnation of the Merger. Each Party shall, upon the request of the other Party, disclose the costs that such Party has incurred or anticipates to incur with respect to the Merger and the transactions contemplated herein.

(b) Notwithstanding the foregoing Section 7.3(a), Parent will reimburse the Company, up to and not to exceed \$25,000, for audit expenses relating to the audit of 2007 Company Financials that exceed the amount of expense the Company incurred for its 2006 audit by Taomas Howell Ferguson.

7.4 Amendment

This Agreement may be amended by the Parties hereto by action taken by or on behalf of their respective boards of directors and managers at any time prior to the Effective Time. This Agreement may only be amended pursuant to a written agreement signed by each of the Parties hereto.

(MON) 9. 29' 08 17:21/ST. 16:39/NO. 4863333400 P 73

7.5 Waiver.

At any time prior to the Effective Time, subject to applicable Law, any Party hereto may in its sole discretion (i) extend the time for the performance of any obligation or other act of any other Party hereto, (ii) waive any inaccuracy in the representations and warranties by such other Party contained herein or in any document delivered pursuant hereto and (iii) waive compliance by such other Party with any agreement or condition contained herein. Any such extension or waiver shall be valid only if set forth in an instrument in writing signed by the Party or Parties to be bound thereby. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no failure or delay by the Company. Parent or Merger Sub in exercising any right hereunder shall operate as a waiver thereof nor shall any single or partial exercise thereof preclude any other or further exercise of any other right hereunder.

ARTICLE VIII

TRUST FUND WAIVER

8.1 Trust Fund Waiver. Reference is made to the final prospectus of Parent, dated October 4, 2007 (the "Prospectus"). The Company understands that, except for a portion of the interest carned on the amounts held in the Trust Fund, Parent may disburse monies from the Trust Fund only: (a) to its public stockholders in the event of the redemption of their shares or the dissolution and tiquidation of Parent, (b) to Parent and the underwriters tisted in the Prospectus (with respect to such underwriters' deferred underwriting compensation only) after Parent consummates a business combination (as described in the Prospectus) or (c) as consideration to the sellers of a target business with which Parent completes a business combination. The Company regrees that the Company does not now have, and shall not at any time prior to the Closing have, any claim to, or make any claim against, the Trust Fund or any asset contained therein, regardless of whether such claim arises as a result of, in connection with or relating in any way to, the business relationship between the Company, on the one hand, and Parent, on the other hand, this Agreement, or any other agreement or any other matter, and regardless of whether such claim arises based on contract, tort, equity or any other theory of legal liability. The Company hereby irrevocably waives any and all claims it may have, now or in the future (in each case, however, prior to the consummation of a business combination), and will not seek recourse against, the Trust Fund or any reason whatsoever in respect thereof. In the event that the Company commences any action or proceeding based upon, in connection with, relating to or arising out of any matter relating to Parent, which proceeding seeks, in whole or in part, relief against the Trust Fund or the public stockholders of Parent, whether in the form of money damages or injunctive relief, Parent shall be entitled to recover from the Company the associated legal fees and costs in connection with any such action. This Section 8.1 s

ARTICLE IX

MISCELLANEOUS

9.1 Survival.

The respective representations and warranties of the Company and Parent contained herein or in any certificates or other documents delivered prior to or at the Closing shall terminate at the Effective Time. Any indemnity claim arising under Section 5.3 hereof shall expire and be waived in perpetuity as of the Effective Time. None of the covenants set forth in Article IV and Section 5.2 shall survive the Effective Time. The Confidentiality Agreement shall survive termination of this Agreement in accordance with its terms.

9.2 Notices.

All notices, consents, waivers and other communications hereunder shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been duly given when delivered in person, by facsimile, receipt confirmed, or on the next Business Day when sent by reliable overnight courier to the respective Parties at the following addresses (or at such other address for a Party as shall be specified by like notice):

(i) if to the Company, to:

United Insurance Holdings LC
700 Central Avenue
Suite 302
St. Petersburg, Florida 33701
Attention: Gregory C. Branch, Chairman
Facsimile:

with a copy to (but which shall not constitute notice to the Company);

Foley & Lardner 100 N. Tampa Street Suite 2700 Tampa, FL 33602 Carolyn T. Long Facaimile: (813) 221-4210

(ii) if to Parent or Merger Sub, to:

FMG Acquisition Corp.
Four Forest Park
Second Floor
Farmington, Connecticut 06032

Attention: Gordon G. Pratt, Chairman

Facsimile: (860) 674-1163

with a copy to (but which shall not constitute notice to Parent or Merger Sub);

Ellenoff Grossman & Schole, LLP 150 East 42ad Street New York, New York 10017 Attention: Douglas Ellenoff, Esq. Facsimile: (212) 370-7889

9.3 Binding Effect: Assignment

This Agreement and all of the provisions hereof shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the Parties hereto and their respective successors and permitted assigns. This Agreement shall not be assigned by operation of Law or otherwise without the prior written consent of the other Parties, and any assignment without such consent shall be null and void, except that Parent and Merger Sub may assign any or all of their rights and beligations bereunder to any direct or indirect wholly owned subsidiary of Parent; provided that no such assignment shall relieve the assigning Party of its obligations becaused:

9.4 Governing Law: Jurisdiction.

This Agreement shall be governed by, construed and enforced in accordance with the Laws of the State of Delaware without regard to the conflict of laws principles thereof. All Actions arising out of or relating to this Agreement shall be heard and determined exclusively in any state of federal court located in New York. New York. The Parties hereto hereby (A) submit to the exclusive jurisdiction of my Delaware state or federal court for the purpose of any Action arising out of or relating to this Agreement brought by any Party hereto and (B) irrevocably waive, and agree not to assert by way of motion, defense or otherwise, in any such Action, any claim that it is not subject personally to the jurisdiction of the above-named courts, that its property is exempt or immune from attachment or execution, that the Action is brought in an inconventant forum, that the venue of the Action is improper, or that this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby may not be enforced in or by any of the above-named courts. Each of Parent, Merger Sub and the Company agrees that a final judgment in any action or proceeding shall be conclusive and may be enforced in other jurisdictions by suit on the judgment or in any other manner provided by Law. Each of Parent, Merger Sub and the Company Irrevocably consents to the service of the summons and complaint and any other process in any other action or proceeding relating to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, on behalf of itself or its property, by personal delivery of copies of such process to such Party. Nothing in this Section 9.4 shall affect the right of any Party to serve legal process in any other manner permitted by Law.

9.5 Waiver of Jury Trial.

Each of the Parties hereto hereby waives to the fullest extent permitted by applicable Law any right it may have to a trial by jury with respect to any Action directly or indirectly arising out of, under or in connection with this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby. Each of the Parties hereto (A) certifies that no representative, agent or attorney of any other party has represented, expressly or otherwise, that such other party would not, in the event of any Action, seek to enforce that foregoing waiver and (B) acknowledges that it and the other Parties hereto have been induced to enter into this Agreement by, among other things, the mutual waivers and certifications in this Section 9.5.

9.6 Counterparts.

This Agreement may be executed and delivered (including by facsimile transmission) in one or more counterparts, and by the different Parties bereto in separate counterparts, each of which when executed shall be deemed to be an original but all of which taken together shall constitute one and the same agreement.

9.7 Interpretation.

The article and section headings contained in this Agreement are solely for the purpose of reference, are not part of the agreement of the Parties and shall not in any way affect the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement. As used in this Agreement, (i) the term "Person" shall mean and include an individual, a partnership, a joint venture, a corporation, a limited liability company, a trust, an association, an unincorporated organization, a Governmental Authority and any other entity, (ii) unless otherwise specified herein, the term "affiliate," with respect to any Person, shall mean and include any Person, directly or indirectly, through one or more intermediaries controlling, controlled by or under common control with such Person, (iii) the teris "subsidiary" of any specified Person shall mean any corporation a majority of the outstanding voting power of which, or any partnership, joint venture, limited liability company or other entity a majority of the total equity interests of which, is directly or indirectly (either alone or through or together with any other subsidiary) owned by such specified Person, (iv) the term "knowledge," when used with respect to the Company, shall mean the actual knowledge after due inquiry of Don Cronin, Nick Griffin, Bugene Hearn, Gregory C. Branch, Alec L. Pointevint, II and Metville Atwood Rusself, If, and, when used with respect to Parent, shall mean the knowledge of the executive officers of Parent after due inquiry, and (v) the term "Basiness Day" means and day on which the principal offices of the SEC in Washington, D.C. are open to accept filings, or, in the case of determining a date when any payment is 塡 , any day on which banks are not required or authorized to close in the City of New York. Whenever the words "include," "includes" or "including" are used in this Agreement, they shall be deemed to be followed by the words "without limitation." The words "hereof," "herein," "hereby" and "hereunder, and words of similar import when used in this Agreement shall refer to this Agreement as a whole and not to any particular provision of this Agreement. The Parties have participated jointly in the regotiation and drafting of this Agreement. Consequently, in the event an ambiguity or question of intent or intendentation arises, this Agreement shall be construed as if drafted jointly by the Parties herete, and no presumption or burden of proof shall arise favoring or disfavoring any party by virtue of the authorship of any provision of this Agreement.

9.8 Entire Agreement

This Agreement and the documents or instruments referred to herein, including any exhibits attached hereto and the Company Disclosure Schedule referred to herein, which exhibits and Company Disclosure Schedule are incorporated herein by reference and the Confidentially Agreement embody the entire agreement and understanding of the Parties hereto in respect of the subject matter contained herein. There are no restrictions, promises, representations, warranties, covenants or undertakings, other than those expressly set forth or referred to herein. This Agreement and such other agreements supersede all prior agreements and understandings among the Parties with respect to such subject matter, including, without limitation, the Prior Agreement.

9.9 Severability.

In case any provision in this Agreement shall be held invalid, illegal or unenforceable in a jurisdiction, such provision shall be modified or deleted, as to the jurisdiction involved, only to the extent necessary to render the same valid, legal and enforceable, and the validity legality and enforceability of the remaining provisions hereof shall not in any way be affected or impaired thereby nor shall the validity, legality or enforceability of such provision be affected thereby in any other jurisdiction. Upon such determination that any term or other provision is invalid, illegal or incapable of being enforced, the Parties hereto shall negotiate in good faith to modify this Agreement so as to effect the original intent of the Parties as closely as possible in a mutually acceptable manner in order that the Merger be consummated as originally contemplated to the fullest extent possible.

9.10 Specific Performance,

The Parties hereto agree that irreparable damage would occur in the event that any of the provisions of this Agreement were not performed by the Company or the Parent or the Morger Sub in accordance with their specific terms or were otherwise breached. Accordingly, the Parties further agree that prior to the termination of this Agreement pursuant to Article VI, each Party shall be entitled to seek an injunction or restraining order to prove the breaches of this Agreement and to seek to enforce specifically the terms and provisions hereof, this being in addition to any other right or remedy to which such Party may be entitled under this Agreement, at law or in equity.

9.11 Third Parties.

Nothing contained in this Agreement or in any instrument or document executed by any party in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby shall create any rights in, or be deemed to have been executed for the benefit of, any Person that is not a party hereto or thereto or a successor or permitted assign of such a party other than Sections 1.4 and 5.3 hereof (which is intended to be for the benefit of the Persons covered thereby and may be enforced by such Persons). Without limiting the foregoing, Section 1.4 hereof is intended to be for the benefit of the Members and may be brought by any Members or their representatives.

[SIGNATURE PAGE FOLLOWS]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties hereto have caused this Agreement and Plan of Merger to be signed and delivered by their respective duly authorized officers as of the date first above written.

UNITED INSURANCE HOLDINGS LC

Ву:

Name:

Title:

FMG ACQUISITION CORP.

By:

Name:

Title:

UNITED SUBSIDIARY CORP.

Ву:

Name:

Title:

SOLELY WITH RESPECT TO SECTIONS 1.3(a)(ix):

FMG INVESTORS, LLC

By:

Name:

Title:

SIGNATURE PAGE TO AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER!

-71-

G. MCLEOD

OCT -1 2008

EXAMINER

(((H08000225415 3)))

08 SEP 30 AM 8: 52